Fundamental Research on Waveguide Fabrication for Future Photonic Circuits

アマト シャハリン イドリス

https://hdl.handle.net/2324/2198522

出版情報:Kyushu University, 2018, 博士(工学), 課程博士 バージョン: 権利関係:

Fundamental Research on Waveguide Fabrication for Future Photonic Circuits

Interdisciplinary Graduate School of Engineering Sciences

Kyushu University

Hamamoto Laboratory

September, 2018

Ahmad Syahrin Idris

Table of contents

Abstract			1
Chapter 1	Introduction		
	1.1	Background	5
	1.2	Photonic integrated circuits	7
	1.3	Components of photonic integrated circuits	11
	1.4	Germanium photonics: State of the art	14
	1.5	SiO ₂ cladding layers for optical waveguides:	
		State of the art	19
	1.6	Fabrication issues for photonic integrated	
		circuits and novel fabrication techniques	26
	1.7	Thesis construction	29
	1.8	References	31
Chapter 2	Acc	urate dry etching for Ge waveguides by using	20
	CHF	3 based ICP	39
	2.1	Germanium wafer structures	39
	2.2	Design considerations for dry etching of Ge	40
		waveguides	42
	2.3	Dry etching of Ge	52
	2.4	Experimental procedures	54

	2.5	Results and discussion	55
	2.6	Conclusion	62
	2.7	References	63
Chapter 3	Mul	ti-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO ₂ fabrication	60
	tech	nnique for optical waveguides	69
	3.1	Sol-gel SiO ₂	69
	3.2	Cracking and peeling issue in stacking of sol-	
		gel SiO ₂	72
		3.2.1 Cracking mechanism in sol-gel SiO ₂	72
		3.2.2 Peeling mechanism in sol-gel SiO ₂	75
	3.3	Fabrication procedure for sol-gel SiO ₂	77
	3.4	Eliminating issues in multi-layer sol-gel SiO ₂	
		stacking	79
		3.4.1 Eliminating crack issues in sol-gel SiO ₂	79
		3.4.2 Eliminating peeling issues in sol-gel SiO_2	
		two-layer stacking	86
	3.5	Multi-layer stacking towards thicker sol-gel	
		SiO ₂ layer	89
	3.6	Resistivity measurement and refractive index	
		of sol-gel SiO ₂	92

	3.7	Stacking different core materials on sol-gel	
		SiO ₂ as core layer	94
		3.7.1 Sputtered a-Si as core layer	95
		3.7.2 Sputtered SiN as core layer	98
		3.7.3 Sol-gel ZnO as core layer	100
		3.7.4 Sol-gel TiO ₂ as core layer	111
	3.8	Conclusion	113
	3.6	References	114
Chapter 4	Con	clusion and outlook	121
	4.1	Conclusion	121
	4.2	Outlook	123
Appendix			
	А	Analytical method for a three layer slab	
		waveguide	125
	В	Effective index method for ridge waveguides	137
	С	Derivation of coupled modes equation based	
		on perturbation theory	143
	D	Design considerations of coupled mode theory	450
		for coupled waveguides	153
Acknowled	lgem	ents	167
List of abb	revia	tions	169
List of sym	ist of symbols 17		

Abstract

The reliance and demand for ever increasing data in the current information age in the field of information and technology (ICT) is ever increasing. With new development and proliferation of connected devices and services such as the internet of things and high definition content, the global internet traffic is expected to surpass 3.2 zettabyte per year in 2021. This extraordinary increase in data consumption however increase the energy footprint of ICT and it is expected to consume 10% of electricity generated worldwide while at the same time contributing to an increase of 5% of direct global CO₂ emissions. This puts a severe strain on the energy and power requirements of ICT devices and systems. Rather than the actual computation of data, more than half of the energy consumed is due to interconnects that transfer data and information from one location to another. Therefore, one of the main research topics to improve energy efficiency is by integrating new logic and device architectures and applying novel integration schemes. Towards this aim, one of the main research topics undertaken and is presented in this thesis is a photonic integrated circuit. Photonic integrated circuit combines the high speed benefits of monolithic integration of photonic devices along with high data processing of electronic devices to realize higher bandwidth, lower footprint, lower power consumption and higher power efficiency to meet the ICT demands.

In this thesis, the research background and the purpose are explained in chapter 1. The photonic integrated circuit is explained along with components and materials to realize the photonic integrated circuit. Two different but interrelated topics for photonic integrated circuits are discussed. The first is a monolithically integrated light source where the novelty of Ge as a material for monolithic integration of light source is discussed. For the second topic, interfacing from the photonic integrated circuit to space division multiplexing techniques through a multi-core fibre is discussed. Furthermore, fabrication issues of both of these topics for photonic integrated circuits and novel fabrication techniques in order to realize these two topics are also explained as the research published in this thesis.

In chapter 2, the structure and design consideration for Ge waveguides are elaborated. The electric field profile and optical field confinement for Ge-on-Si and Ge-on-insulator are calculated and simulated through BPM. The design considerations are then applied to the fabrication of Ge waveguides. A novel fabrication technique for accurate dry etching of Ge is then developed by using a CHF₃ based inductively coupled plasma to achieve a near vertical sidewall with relatively high selectivity with a polymeric photoresist. The accurate dry etching and near vertical sidewall achieved enables precise fabrication of Ge waveguides and can improve the performance of Ge lasers and other devices.

In chapter 3, the issues, mechanism and fabrication method to realize multilayer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ for optical waveguide cladding and passivation layers was discussed. A new annealing and O₂ plasma fabrication process was developed to eliminate the issues of cracks and peeling. The surface resistivity and refractive index were measured to characterize the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. Furthermore, different core layer materials stacked on top of the solgel SiO₂ were also explored to confirm the sol-gel SiO₂'s capability for optical confinement. The results demonstrates that multi-layer stacking scheme of sol-gel SiO₂ layers is suitable to realize cladding and passivation layers for optical waveguides with different core materials on an Si substrate.

In chapter 4, the above results are summarized and the outlook and future view of the novel fabrication technology for implementation in photonic integrated circuits are clarified.

Chapter 1: Introduction

1. 1. Background

In the current information age, the reliance and demand of society on the field of information and communications technologies (ICT) is ever increasing. The demand for data traffic is expected to grow by ~300% from 2016 – 2021 [1] as shown in Fig. 1.1 and this is fuelled by demand for high definition content and growth in the proliferation of the Internet of Things (IoT) devices. With this sustained demand, global internet traffic is set to surpass 3.3 zettabyte (2⁷⁰ bytes) by 2021 [2]. This demand increases the energy footprint of ICT and it is expected to consume 10% of electricity generated worldwide while additionally contributing to an increase of 5% of direct global CO₂ emission, and this puts a severe strain on the energy and power requirements for both devices and systems [3]. Rather than the actual computation of data, more than half of the energy consumed is due to interconnects that transfer data and information from one location to another. Therefore, one of the main topics where research activity is focused on is to improve energy efficiency is by integrating new logic and device architectures and applying novel system integration schemes [4]. One of the main integration schemes proposed is a photonic integrated circuit [5].



Fig. 1.1: Estimated worldwide monthly consumer data in petabytes from 2016 to 2021 [1].

Research towards electronic-photonic integrated circuits and photonic integrated circuits on silicon (Si) thus are becoming an increasingly appealing solution towards addressing this issue [6],[7]. They combine the benefits of the high speed and bandwidth of photonics with the benefits of high-speed data processing of electronics in a single monolithic device [8]. It is unsurprising then that the monolithic integration of photonic integrated circuits poses the greatest technical challenge and at the same time provides the biggest opportunity for higher bandwidth, lower size footprint, lower power consumption and higher power efficiency to meet the demands of ever increasing data traffic in this communication age [9].

1. 2. Photonic integrated circuits

Photonic integrated circuit is a device that integrates two or more photonic functions similar as to the now ubiquitous electronic integrated circuit which are mainly based on Si. The main difference is that rather than the movement of data and information through the flow of electrons as in the electronic integrated circuit, the photonic integrated circuit provides the movement of data through optical light or wavelengths [10]. Fig. 1.2 below is an example of a photonic integrated circuit. The photonic integrated circuit consists of a laser as a light source, a modulator to encode electrical data onto the light source, waveguides and coupling device to couple the light to a multi-core fibre, a multi-core fibre to transport data to and fro from the external world and a photodetector to re-convert optical data to back to electrical data as illustrated.



Fig. 1.2: An example of a photonic integrated circuit.

One key aspect of this example of a photonic integrated circuit is that the optical light is generated by an on-chip laser or light source. The modulator converts and encodes electrical data onto the optical light and a coupler is then used to interface between the modulator and the multi-core fibre. The multi-core fibre here is used to transport encoded data from the photonic integrated circuit to the external world and back from the external world to the photonic integrated circuit. Similarly, the photodetector converts the optical light back to an electrical data. It should be noted that an ideal photonic integrated circuit should monolithically integrate all of these photonic components within a signal device.

The development of semiconductor lasers [11], the semiconductor alloy laser [12] and the growth and fabrication of compound semiconductor alloys [13] has led the groundwork for the possibility of extending electronic integrated circuit concepts into the realm of photonics.

Several examples of photonic integration are:

- 1. Monolithic integrated optical wavelength demultiplexer [14]
- 2. Monolithic integrated transmitter circuits (lasers) [15]
- 3. Monolithic integrated repeater chip [16]
- 4. Hybrid integrated bistable optical device [17]
- 5. Integrated distributed feedback (DFB) laser and modulator [18]
- 6. Integrated tuneable receiver [19]
- 7. Integrated balance heterodyne receiver [20]

The advantages and merits of a photonic integrated circuit are listed below:

- 1. Increased bandwidth
- 2. Expanded frequency or wavelength division multiplexing
- 3. Low-loss couplers
- Expanded multi-node switching increase in number of switching nodes and switching speed
- 5. Smaller size and weight
- 6. Reduced power consumption
- 7. Batch fabrication economy
- 8. Improved reliability
- 9. Improved optical alignment and immunity to vibration
- 10. Reduced footprint of photonic circuits
- 11. Increased density
- 12. Reduced packaging costs

Meanwhile, the disadvantages of photonic integrated circuits are:

- 1. The high cost of developing new materials
- 2. The high cost of developing new fabrication technology
- The need to leverage the existing fabrication technology available for CMOS fabrication

In terms of materials and processing for developing the monolithic photonic integrated circuit, the case for Si as the dominant material platform is based upon the well-developed infrastructure of the microelectronics industry and the compatibility of the fabrication process for integration of both photonic and electronic functions [21].

Si and its corresponding dielectrics, silicon dioxide (SiO₂) are a great material system for use in optical confinement and wave transmission in the near infrared range such as the $1.3 - 1.55 \mu m$ range used in the optical telecommunication industry [22] as shown in Fig. 1.3 below where the white areas represent optical transparency and the dark areas represent high loss. Si not a good choice for active photonic devices due to its transparency in such wavelength ranges and indirect bandgap which makes it unsuitable for light emitting devices [23]. Despite this, the development of Si laser has been demonstrated [24], however the need for optical pumping negates the capability for integration in photonic integrated circuits. Germanium (Ge) is a material that has been identified as a unifying material for the photonic integrated circuit [25]. Ge is also transparent within the optical telecommunication range and although it is also an indirect bandgap material, band engineering of Ge enables it to be suitable as active photonic devices. The suitability of Ge is further discussed in section 1.4.



Fig. 1.3: Wavelength range over which waveguide propagation loss is <2dB/cm for Si, SiO₂ and Ge. [22].

1. 3. Components of photonic integrated circuits

The crucial building blocks of a photonic integrated circuit consists or both active and passive devices. Active devices are high performance photodetectors, modulators and an efficient light source. Passive devices are waveguides, array waveguide gratings and couplers.

Monolithic integration of photodetector and modulators have been demonstrated [26][27]. Recent advances showcase significant compatibility and performance optimization to realize low dark current, high responsivity and speed with CMOS compatible fabrication processes.

The main component that is lacking then for a photonic integrated circuit is an efficient light source. Two schemes have been proposed for integrating light source with photonic integrated circuit, the first is an off-chip light source and the second is an on-chip monolithically integrated light source [28].

The advantages and disadvantages of monolithically integrated vs an off-chip light source for optical interconnections has been analysed and discussed [29]. An off-chip light source display high light emission, high efficiency and good temperature stability. On the other hand, an off-chip light source suffers from a relatively large coupling loss between the off-chip light source and other photonic devices. The off-chip light source also incurs a more complex and higher cost for packaging. Therefore, an on-chip light source is an important component to realize photonic integrated circuits. An on-chip

light source could achieve a higher integration density with a smaller footprint [30]. It could also achieve better performance in terms of energy efficiency. Despite these advantages, the development of an on-chip light source has lagged behind that of other photonic components such as photodetector [31], modulator [32] and passive devices [33].

In order to fully utilize the current microelectronic and optical communication technologies, the ideal on-chip light source should satisfy the following requirement:

- The light needs to be emitted at around 1550 nm to be able to connect to the existing fibre optic network.
- 2. It must lase under electrical pumping to integrate with other components.
- 3. It should exhibit a high output power and efficiency for a low energy cost-per-bit data transmission.
- It should be able to integrate with Si CMOS fabrication techniques for large-scale manufacturing.

Therefore, based on these requirements, the most suitable candidates to enable on-chip light source are (1) III-V laser on Si, and (2) Ge laser. The differences and characteristics of III-V based laser vs Ge based laser is described in the Table 1.1. An overview of Ge photonics in particular its suitability for monolithic photonic integration is described in section 1.3.

Table 1.1: Differences and characteristics of Ge based laser vs III-V based

	Ge based laser	III-V based laser	
Working	Enhance emitting efficiency	III-V materials as gain	
mechanism	via bandgap engineering	medium	
Gain	Ge	InGasAsP quantum well	
material		InAs/GaAs quantum dots	
Advantages	Large gain spectrum	High gain and output optical	
	Material and process	power	
	compatibility with Si	Good structure design &	
	technology	flexibility	
Challenges	Ge materials quality,	Fabrication compatibility	
	Ultrahigh threshold current	and cost reduction	

laser

In this work, we focus on the accurate fabrication of Ge to enable an on-chip light source and other photonic devices for future photonic integrated circuit.

Similarly, there also exists a need to transmit the data from the photonic integrated circuit to the external world and this can be best done by leveraging the existing fibre optics network [34]. Recent research and development has been directed towards the use of multi-core fibres (MCF) to achieve higher data capacity [35]. There exists then a need to interface between the photonic integrated circuit and the fibre optics network. In this work, we also focus on a novel fabrication technique by using an all sol-gel fabrication technique to enable the interface between a photonic integrated circuit and the fibre optics as will be elaborated in section 1.5.

1. 4. Germanium photonics: State of the art

Ge is a group IV semiconductor that has in recent years been highly researched and developed for monolithic integration with CMOS Si based electronic and photonic systems [36]. Ge can be found as a material used in the semiconductor industry in transistors [37], fibre optic systems [38], as well as various other electronic devices. Ge has a historical importance in that the first decade of semiconductor electronics was based entirely on Ge [39]. However, with the abundance of Si and the availability of an easily processed insulating dielectric oxide - SiO₂ along with Si's ability to work at higher temperatures and smaller reverse leakage current compared to Ge, soon made Si the material of choice for the semiconductor industry [40]. A comparison of some of the properties of Ge versus Si is as described in Table 1.2 Even though Ge and Si both belong to the same group IV in the periodic table, several key differences has a large effect on the fabrication of Ge.

	Ge	Si
Crystal structure	Faced centre	Faced centre
	diamond cubic	diamond cubic
Refractive index @ 1550 nm	4.28	3.41
Bandgap (eV) at 300K	0.67	1.11
Lattice constant (Å)	5.64613	5.43095
Thermal expansion	5.8 x10⁻ ⁶	2.6 x10 ⁻⁶
coefficient (°C ⁻¹)		
Melting point (°C)	937	1415
Oxide	GeO	SiO ₂

Table 1.2: Properties of Ge and Si

As previous described section 1.2, Si and its corresponding dielectric SiO₂ are a great material system for use in optical confinement and wave transmission, however Si not a good choice for active photonic devices due to its transparency in such wavelength ranges. Ge and silicon germanium (SiGe) alloy, are materials that have recently been adopted to improve the performance of Si transistors and have also been researched and developed to show their potential as the building blocks for monolithically integrated photonic devices [41].

Recently, high-performance Ge active devices have been developed for monolithic integration with Si. The most advance Ge based active device is a Ge based photodetectors with high absorption coefficients, internal quantum efficiencies larger than 90% and bandwidth above 30 GHz at a wavelength of 1550 nm [42]. The Ge photodetectors can be found in telecom application where they are monolithically integrated in active cables and with transimpedance amplifiers [43]. Ge based modulators have also been developed where the best reported performance of Ge modulators was based on a Franz-Keldysh effect with 30 GHz bandwidth [44]. This was achieved without resorting to resonant enhancement as what is required in plasma dispersion based Si microring modulators. Ge photodetectors and modulators have been integrated with Si waveguides that results in very low capacitance [45]. It was reported that if this was directly integrated with analog circuits such as drivers or transimpedance amplifiers, power consumption of the whole systems can be reduced to a few tens of femtojoules per bit [46]. This is an order of magnitude lower than

conventional systems that are based on wire bonding which have a consumption of picojoules per bit.

Ge based lasers are the least advanced Ge based device and more research and development is required to increase its performance and reliability for integration in a photonic integrated circuit. Even though Ge is an indirect bandgap material, the lasing effect in Ge can be band engineered to behave like a direct gap material by using tensile stress and n-type doping [47]. The energy bandgap of bulk Ge, tensile strained intrinsic Ge and tensile strained n-type doped Ge is as shown in the Fig 1.4 below.



Fig. 1.4: (a) Schematic band structure of Ge showing the difference of 0.136 eV between the direct and indirect gap, (b) the difference between the direct and indirect can be reduced to 0.115 eV by introducing 0.25% tensile strain, (c) equal direct and indirect gap is achieved by 0.25% tensile strain and n-type doping [48].

Efficient light emission in the 1550 nm - 1620 nm region was achieved by inducing 0.2 - 0.3% tensile strain along with n-type doping to compensate for the energy difference between the direct and indirect gap. The performance of the Ge lasing is expected to improve with increasing n-type doping levels.

For practical application and monolithic integration, the ability to achieve lasing or light emission under electrical injection is required. Ge laser was firstly demonstrated indicating the capability of electrical injection causing light emission by employing tensile stress and n-type doping [49].



Fig. 1.5: (a) 3 emission spectra of Ge under optical pumping at 1.5, 6.0 and 50 μ /pulse pumping power corresponding to spontaneous emission, threshold for lasing and laser emission, (b) integrated emission intensity showing the lasing threshold at 6.0 μ /pulse pumping power [50].

The lasing spectra have been shown to evolve from broad emission band to a sharp Fabry-Perot resonance with increasing pump level. The polarization evolves from mixed TE/TM mode to dominantly TE while a threshold is also observed at ~5 μ /pulse (30 kW/cm²) [51].

Ge based passive devices such as waveguides have also been demonstrated. Ge waveguides fabricated on Ge-on-insulator (GeOI) have been reported to be smaller in footprint compared to a Si waveguide with negligible bending loss due to the strong optical confinement [52].

Fig. 1.6 below shows the wavelength performance range for Ge based modulators, photodetectors and laser all within the optical telecommunication range. For Ge modulators, the wavelength performance can be changed by adding 0.7% Si to the Ge during the growth process to tune the modulator response to 1550nm [53].



Fig. 1.6: Wavelength performance range for Ge modulators, detectors and lasers.

Integrating the Ge photodiode, modulator, laser and passive devices monolithically in one photonic integrated circuit would require designing a compatible fabrication process flow. The biggest challenge for monolithic integration is to determine the material composition, doping and fabrication process. Highlights from publications stated that the biggest challenges to the fabrication of Ge based devices are wafer polishing and the etching of Ge [54]. With research towards fabrication process compatibility between Si and Ge, it is anticipated that a monolithic photonic integrated system based on Si and Ge can be fully realized.

1. 5. SiO₂ cladding layers for optical waveguides: State of the art

Silicon dioxide (SiO₂) is a great material system for use in optical confinement and wave transmission due to it being an excellent electrical insulator and is transparent and has low optical loss at telecoms wavelength. For optical confinement; SiO₂ is a low refractive index material that can be used as a cladding layer for optical waveguides and photonic circuits. The thickness of the required SiO₂ cladding layer is dependent on the refractive index difference between the core and cladding layers. Therefore, the SiO₂ cladding layer must be sufficiently thick in order to avoid the optical light leakage [55]. Furthermore, the capability of SiO₂ to be stacked on top of different substrate materials such as Si, GaAs, GaN, sapphire is highly desirable in order to fabricate photonic circuits. There are a number of different methods to deposit SiO₂ layer which are:

- 1. Thermal oxidation [56]
- 2. Chemical vapour deposition (CVD) [57]
- 3. Plasma enhanced chemical vapour deposition (PECVD) [58]
- 4. Sputtering [59]
- 5. Sol-gel method [60]

The main advantages and disadvantages of these different methods are explored later in chapter 3 which highlights the development of multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ for cladding and passivation layers.

One of the main aims of the SiO₂ as a cladding and passivation layer is to enable space division multiplexing (SDM) which is a technique proposed as one of the candidates to address the issue of ever increasing demand for greater data transmission and this is achieved by exploiting additional channels (e.g. cores) in the spatial domain [61]. SDM promises to deliver higher capacity, smaller footprint, and eventually a lower cost per bit compared to conventional single mode fibre communication [62]. In order to improve the capacity of data transmission bandwidth through SDM, multicore fibres (MCF) are a major component to realize this scheme [63]. High density MCFs have been developed with the number of cores ranging from 7 to 22 cores and capacities up to 2.15 Pb/s as shown in the table 1.3.

	Number of cores	Cross sectional view	Capacity	Reference
1	7	Marker 0 7 0 2 0 6 0 1 0 3 0 5 0 4	109 Tb/s	[64]
2	7		112 Tb/s	[65]
3	19		305 Tb/s	[66]
4	12		1.01 Pb/s	[67]
5	14		1.05 Pb/s	[68]
6	19	5 6 7 4 15 16 8 3 14 19 17 9 2 13 18 10 1 12 11	2.05 Pb/s	[69]
7	22		2.15 Pb/s	[70]

Table 1.3: High capacity multi-core fibre

Due to the fact that the cross sections of the core position of these MCFs are all 3 dimensional, the issue arises then on how to interface from photonic integrated circuits which are planar to these 3-dimensional MCFs. Several schemes have been proposed for interfacing such as fan-in/fan-out device [71], vertical Si waveguide [72], vertical MMIs [73], compact lens coupling [74] and vertical coupled ring resonators [75]. These schemes can be categorized into direct and indirect interface method and a summary is as seen in Table 1.4.

	Scheme for interfacing	Figure	Comments	Reference
1	Fan-in/fan- out device: Grating coupler array based MCF		Vertical grating coupling connection to a 7-core MCF. Loss of less than 2.5 dB.	[71]
2	Vertical Si waveguide		Theoretical vertical coupling from Si waveguide to photonic crystal microcavity. 90% efficiency.	[72]
3	Vertical MMI	Ciad Si SiO2 Core2 Metal PLC Vertical MMI	Vertical MMI coupler with insertion loss of 1.2 dB and high return loss of over 30 dB.	[73]
4	Compact lens coupling	19-core MCF outer core enter core enter core	Free space coupling to 19- core MCF using optics with total insertion loss of 1.22 dB.	[74]
5	Vertical coupled ring resonator	how bor has bor here	Vertical coupled ring resonator fabricated using sputtered SiO ₂ and Ta ₂ O ₅ . Loss of 0.2 dB at cross point.	[75]

Table 1.4: Summary of various coupling schemes

6	Multi-core fibre fan- out	Fanod Fanod ppdate Fanod Fanod	2-12 core MCF fibre fan-out with average insertion loss of 0.6 dB, average crosstalk of <40 dB.	[76]
7	Ultra-short pulse laser inscription method		Accurate 3D embedded waveguide from laser inscribed glass with a low insertion loss of 0.9 dB and return loss of <60 dB.	[77]
8	Laminated polymer waveguide fan-in/fan- out device	Bhit-coupling Multi-core fibre (19 cores)	Stacked polymer waveguide for 19 core MCF with insertion loss of <20 dB and crosstalk of <-40 dB.	[78]
9	Vertically curved Si wire	Before Silicon wire centilever Silicon wire centilever Ther ion-implantation Verscally curved Silicon wire Complete Silicon wire Silicon wire Silicon wire Silicon wire centilever (Silicon wire centilever) (Silicon wire centile	Vertical curved Si waveguide fabricated via implantation of ions onto Si waveguide with a coupling loss of 3 dB.	[79]

For a direct interface scheme, the optical signal stays completely within the whole interface process. The schemes for direct interface are shown in the Fig. 1.7(a) and Fig. 1.7(b) below.



Fig. 1.7: Interface scheme from photonic integrated circuits to MCF through direct interface: (a) Tapered cladding fibres and (b) waveguide type fanin/fan-out device while indirect interface through free space is shown in (c) optic lens systems [80].

In Fig. 1.7(a), photonic integrated circuits are connected to single mode fibre and the single mode fibre cladding are then tapered or thinned down to the core spacing as shown. The fibre bundle type has been commercialized by Chiral photonics [76] and is well suited for low cost and mass production. Alternatively, in Fig. 1.7(b), the connection can be provided by a separately fabricated waveguide module. The waveguide module can consist of a small block of glass or polymer where waveguides are either inscribed by ultrashort pulse laser inscription or patterned using photolithography and etched within the stacked polymer layers. The ultra-short pulse laser inscription method has been commercialized by Optoscribe [77] and offers high design flexibility and can be easily combined with photonic integrated circuits. Similarly, a laminated polymer waveguide fan-in/fan-out waveguide device has also been demonstrated to couple to a 19-core MCF [81].

As for indirect interface methods, the optical signal is propagated through free space from one facet to the other using bulk optics such as lenses and prisms as shown in Fig. 1.7(c). Compared to the direct method, the indirect interface method usually results in a less compact design. Despite this, the indirect method has the flexibility to be easily adapted to accommodate slight variations in alignment to the core layout of the MCF. The indirect method also allows the manipulation of the wavefronts of spatially multiplexed signal while it is propagating through free space. Results have shown the indirect method being applied to 7-core, 19-core and 36-core MCFs [82]. These designs have also been commercialized by Optoquest [83].

In our work, we aim to develop a novel interface method from the photonic integrated circuit to the MCF by leveraging a vertical coupler waveguide.

1. 6. Fabrication issues for photonic integrated circuits and novel fabrication techniques

There are two approaches as of how to fabricate a photonic integrated circuit. The first method is a non-monolithic approach where the photonic devices are fabricated separately and at a later stage are bonded or packaged together [84]. Wafer bonding of separately fabricated photonic devices such as in the case of III-V lasers has been demonstrated [85]. Nevertheless, this wafer bonding approach faces challenges in terms of the parasitic capacitance, high temperature required for bonding and difficulty in aligning the separate devices for bonding [86].

The development and growth of Ge crystals on Si has been demonstrated at temperatures $\leq 450^{\circ}$ C which is compatible with the CMOS Si processing [87]. Therefore, a monolithic approach to fabricating the photonic integrated circuit using Ge would be the most ideal.

Waveguides are one of the basic building blocks of photonic devices and the width of the waveguide is one of the important design parameters that must be controlled in order to maintain the correct optical mode. Likewise, device performance of other photonic devices also relies on accurate geometry and width, for example the fabricated dimensions of laser diodes affect the performance and far field angle of laser diodes. Further details on waveguide geometries, its effect and fabrication results are discussed in chapter 2 of this thesis.

In order to achieve high fabrication accuracy, the use of chemical etching would have undesirable effect in terms of etch controllability and the isotropic etching of the sidewall profile. Therefore, plasma based dry etching is the only practical way to etch the semiconductor material. Dry etching is one of the key technologies for the processing of semiconductor devices which demand excellent sidewall profile control, etching anisotropy, low ioninduced etch damage, smooth and residual free etch surface, selectivity versus the photo resist and moderate etch rates [88]. This realizes the capability to fabricate very small structures with excellent dimension control. To control the etching process, the pressure, frequency, power, temperature, gas chemistry and gas flow rate are all important parameters that affect the dry etching results. For dry etching, the inductively coupled plasma (ICP) dry etching is the main key technology that is used to for accurate and repeatable etching. It is also one of the main processes that are fully integrated within the CMOS Si process flow. Therefore it is compelling to make use of the ICP to etch the Ge; nevertheless the dry etching parameters are less researched in order to realize accurate dry etching of Ge.

To realize optical waveguides for interfacing from the photonic integrated circuit to a MCF, there are two issues that must be addressed. Firstly is the ability to stack different refractive index materials on top of one another to realize the optical waveguides. Secondly, to ensure optical confinement, the thickness of the cladding layers must be sufficiently thick enough. To address this, we develop a multi-layer stacking scheme using sol-gel SiO₂. The main issue with sol-gel based fabrication is the appearance of cracks and peeling

on the sol-gel SiO₂ layer during the fabrication process. The work presented in thesis seeks to address the fabrication issues by characterizing and optimizing the fabrication process to realize a multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ layer with no cracks and peeling. A number of different core materials were also experimented on to realize an optical waveguide. Also, by making use of multi-layer stacking, the second issue of achieving greater thickness can also be addressed.

Due to the highlighted fabrication issues, we explore two novel techniques for fabricating future photonic integrated circuits. Firstly, we make use of CHF₃ based ICP dry etching to accurately etch Ge waveguides and achieve a near vertical sidewall angle profile. Secondly, we explore a multi-layer stacked sol-gel SiO₂ fabrication technique which can be developed towards a optical waveguides to interface between the photonic integrated circuit and a MCF.

1.7. Thesis construction

In this thesis, the research background and purpose of has been explained in Chapter 1. An overview of photonic integrated circuits has been discussed. Ge as the material of choice for photonic integrated circuits has been explained. The need for coupling to interface between planar circuits to 3-dimensional structures such as a multi-core fibre has also been explained with the need for proper cladding layers. The issues with regard to the fabrication of Ge and coupling have also been highlighted. Furthermore, two novel fabrication techniques have been proposed. The accurate etching of Ge by using a CHF₃ based inductively coupled plasma is proposed and a multilayer all sol-gel fabrication technique is also proposed for the cladding and passivation layers for fabrication of optical waveguide.

In chapter 2, theoretical calculations on the optical confinement of a Ge waveguide are presented which represents the design requirement for fabricating a single mode Ge waveguide. Then, the accurate dry etching of Ge by using a CHF₃ based ICP presented and discussed [89][90]. Dry etching of Si is a well understood fabrication technique and the use of SF₆ based ICP dry etching is able to produce vertical sidewall with high accuracy. However, when using the same recipe for Ge, under-cut occurs and this produces a sloping sidewall and reduces the accuracy of the etched waveguide. A CHF₃ ICP based dry etching produces excellent anisotropy along with good selectivity with regards to regular polymeric
photoresist, which leads to the elimination of the under-cut issue. As a result, an almost vertical sidewall angle of 85° with an etching rate of 190 nm/min was realised with a relatively high selectivity ratio of 5:1 against regular photoresist.

In chapter 3, the issues, mechanism and fabrication method to realize multilayer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ for optical waveguide cladding and passivation layers was discussed. A new annealing and O₂ plasma fabrication process was developed to eliminate the issues of cracks and peeling. The results demonstrates that multi-layer stacking scheme of sol-gel SiO₂ layers is suitable to realize cladding and passivation layers for optical waveguides. Furthermore, a number of different core materials on the sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer were experimented on to realize an optical waveguide.

In chapter 5, the above results are summarized and the feasibility of the novel fabrication techniques is clarified for future photonic integrated circuits.

1.8. References

- [1] CISCO, "Cisco visual networking index: Forecast and methodology," *Forecast Methodol.*, pp. 2015–2020, 2015.
- [2] CISCO, "The zettabyte era: Trends and analysis," *Cisco*, no. May 2015, pp. 1–29, 2015.
- [3] M. Search and L. Gammaitoni, "Future ICT-energy concepts for energy effciency & sustainability," in *ICT-Energy CSA*, May. 2016.
- [4] L. Gammaitoni, D. Paul, and A. Feltrin, "Impact ICT-energy consumption," *ICT-Energy Lett.*, no. April, pp. 1–9, 2017.
- [5] S. Meister *et al.*, "Photonic integrated circuits for optical communication," *Opt. Photonik*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 59–62, May 2012.
- [6] G. Roelkens, S. Keyvaninia, S. Stankovic, and Y. De Koninck, "III-V / silicon photonic integrated circuits for communication and sensing applications," vol. 8627, no. c, pp. 1–8, 2013.
- [7] D. Liang, G. Kurczveil, C. Chen, M. Fiorentino, Z. Peng, and R. G. Beausoleil, "Silicon photonic integrated devices for optical devices," *HP*, 2013.
- [8] C. R. Doerr, "Highly integrated monolithic photonic integrated circuits," *39th Eur. Conf. Exhib. Opt. Commun. (ECOC 2013)*, pp. 16–17, 2013.
- [9] R. Nagarajan, C. Doerr, and F. Kish, *Semiconductor Photonic Integrated Circuit Transmitters and Receivers*, Sixth Edit., vol. 5A. Elsevier Inc., 2013.
- [10] T. L. Koch and U. Koren, "Photonic integrated circuits," *AT&T Tech. J.*, vol. 71, no. 1, pp. 63–74, Jan. 1992.
- [11] V. K. Kononenko, "History and developments of semiconductor lasers," in 5th Int. Conf. on Advanced Optoelectronics and Lasers, 2010, no. 1.
- [12] N. Holonyak, "Semiconductor alloy lasers--1962," *IEEE J. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 684–691, Jun. 1987.
- [13] Z. I. Alferov, Compound Semiconductors 1996, Proceedings of the Twenty-Third INT Symposium on Compound Semiconductors. 1996.

- [14] Jian-Jun He, B. Lamontagne, A. Delage, L. Erickson, M. Davies, and E. S. Koteles, "Monolithic integrated wavelength demultiplexer based on a waveguide Rowland circle grating in InGaAsP/InP," J. Light. Technol., vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 631–638, Apr. 1998.
- [15] H. Nakano, S. Yamashita, T. Tanaka, M. Hirao, and M. Maeda, "Monolithic integration of laser diodes, photomonitors, and laser driving and monitoring circuits on a semi-insulating GaAs," J. Light. Technol., vol. 4, no. 6, pp. 574–582, 1986.
- [16] M. Suzuki, K. Hagimoto, H. Ichino, and S. Konaka, "A bipolar monolithic multigigabit/s decision circuit," *IEEE J. Solid-State Circuits*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 462–467, Aug. 1984.
- [17] P. W. Smith, I. P. Kaminow, P. J. Maloney, and L. W. Stulz, "Integrated bistable optical devices," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 24–26, Jul. 1978.
- [18] T. Kakitsuka, H. Koichi, T. Fujii, T. Sato, K. Takeda, and S. Matsuo, "InPbased membrane optical devices for large-scale photonic ntegrated circuits." *NTT Technical Review*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 1-6, May 2015.
- [19] Z. M. Chuang, M. J. Mondry, D. B. Young, D. A. Cohen, and L. A. Coldren, "Photonic integrated tunable receivers with optical preamplifiers for direct detection," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 63, no. 7, pp. 880–882, Aug. 1993.
- [20] R. Kaiser, D. Trommer, H. Heidrich, F. Fidorra, and M. Hamacher, "Heterodyne receiver PICs as the first monolithically integrated tunable receivers for OFDM system applications," *Opt. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 28, pp. 565–573, 1996.
- [21] L. Kimerling, L. Negro, S. Saini, Y. Yi, and D. Ahn, "Monolithic silicon microphotonics," *Silicon Photonics, Top. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 94, pp. 89–121, 2004.
- [22] R. Soref, "Mid-infrared photonics in silicon and germanium," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 4, no. 8, pp. 495–497, 2010.
- [23] R. . Soref, Silicon based Microphotonics from Basics to Applications. 1999.
- [24] Intel, "Continuous Silicon Laser," 2005.

- [25] K. Wada and L. C. Kimerling, *Photonics and Electronics with Germanium*. 2015.
- [26] Tsung-Yang Liow et al., "Silicon modulators and germanium photodetectors on SOI: Monolithic integration, compatibility, and performance optimization," *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 307–315, 2010.
- [27] S. Kodama, T. Yoshimatsu, and H. Ito, "320 Gbit/s optical gate monolithically integrating photodiode and electroabsorption modulator," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 39, no. 4, p. 383, 2003.
- [28] L. Pavesi and D. J. Lockwood, Eds., *Silicon Photonics III*, vol. 122. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2016.
- [29] M. J. R. Heck and J. E. Bowers, "Energy efficient and energy proportional optical interconnects for multi-core processors: Driving the need for on-chip sources," *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 20, no. 4, pp. 332–343, Jul. 2014.
- [30] Z. Zhou, B. Yin, and J. Michel, "On-chip light sources for silicon photonics," *Light Sci. Appl.*, vol. 4, no. 11, p. e358, 2015.
- [31] L. Vivien *et al.*, "Zero-bias 40Gbit/s germanium waveguide photodetector on silicon," *Opt. Express*, vol. 20, no. 2, p. 1096, 2012.
- [32] D. J. Thomson *et al.*, "50-Gb/s silicon optical modulator," *IEEE Photonics Technol. Lett.*, vol. 24, no. 4, pp. 234–236, 2012.
- [33] D. Dai, J. Bauters, and J. E. Bowers, "Passive technologies for future large-scale photonic integrated circuits on silicon: polarization handling, light non-reciprocity and loss reduction," *Light Sci. Appl.*, vol. 1, no. 3, p. e1, 2012.
- [34] P. E. Green, *Fiber Optic Networks*. Prentice Hall, 1993.
- [35] E. B. Desurvire, "Capacity demand and technology challenges for lightwave systems in the next two decades," J. Light. Technol., vol. 24, no. 12, pp. 4697–4710, 2006.
- [36] J. Liu, "Monolithically Integrated Ge-on-Si Active Photonics," *Photonics*, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 162–197, Jul. 2014.

[37] I. Spectrum, "Germanium can take transistors where silicon cant." [Online].

Available:

http://spectrum.ieee.org/semiconductors/materials/germanium-cantake-transistors-where-silicon-cant.

- [38] B. Li, G. Li, E. Liu, Z. Jiang, J. Qin, and X. Wang, "Monolithic integration of a SiGe/Si modulator and multiple quantum well photodetector for 1.55 μm operation," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 73, no. 24, pp. 3504–3505, Dec. 1998.
- [39] "History of germanium transistor." [Online]. Available: http://www.physics.purdue.edu/about/history/semi_conductor_resear ch.html.
- [40] I. Spectrum, "The lost history of the transistor." [Online]. Available: http://spectrum.ieee.org/biomedical/devices/the-lost-history-of-thetransistor.
- [41] L. C. Kimerling *et al.*, "Electronic-photonic integrated circuits on the CMOS platform," in *SPIE*, 2006, vol. 6125, p. 612502.
- [42] T. Yin *et al.*, "31 GHz Ge n-i-p waveguide photodetectors on Silicon-on-Insulator substrate," *Opt. Express*, vol. 15, no. 21, p. 13965, 2007.
- [43] L. Vivien and L. Pavesi, Handbook of Silicon Photonics: Series in Optics and Optoelectronics.
- [44] P. Chaisakul et al., "Recent progress in GeSi electro-absorption modulators," Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater., vol. 15, no. 1, p. 014601, Feb. 2014.
- [45] D. Ahn *et al.*, "High performance, waveguide integrated Ge photodetectors.," *Opt. Express*, vol. 15, no. 7, pp. 3916–3921, 2007.
- [46] X. Zheng *et al.*, "A sub-picojoule-per-bit CMOS photonic receiver for densely integrated systems," *Opt. Express*, vol. 18, no. 1, p. 204, Jan. 2010.
- [47] J. Liu, X. Sun, R. Camacho-Aguilera, Yan Cai, J. Michel, and L. C. Kimerling, "Band-engineered Ge-on-Si lasers," in 2010 International Electron Devices Meeting, 2010, p. 6.6.1-6.6.4.

- [48] X. Sun, J. Liu, L. C. Kimerling, J. Michel, and T. L. Koch, "Band-Engineered Ge as Gain Medium for Si-Based Laser," in *Integrated Photonics and Nanophotonics Research and Applications*, 2008, vol. 15, no. 18, p. IMC5.
- [49] J. Liu *et al.*, "Optically-pumped Ge-on-Si gain media: Lasing and broader impact."
- [50] J. Liu, X. Sun, R. Camacho-Aguilera, L. C. Kimerling, and J. Michel, "Geon-Si laser operating at room temperature," *Opt. Lett.*, vol. 35, no. 5, p. 679, Mar. 2010.
- [51] J. Michel *et al.*, "An electrically pumped germanium laser," *Opt. Express*, vol. 20, no. 10, p. 11316, May 2012.
- [52] J. Kang, M. Takenaka, and S. Takagi, "Novel Ge waveguide platform on Ge-on- insulator wafer for mid-infrared photonic integrated circuits," *Opt. Express*, vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 11855–11864, 2016.
- [53] SPIE, "Germanium as the unifying material for silicon photonics." .
- [54] The Optical Society, "Germanium based photnics offers promise for novel sensors and faster internet." [Online].

Available:

http://www.osa.org/enus/about_osa/newsroom/news_releases/2016/ germanium-based_photonics_offer_promise_for_novel/.

- [55] C. H. Henry, R. F. Kazarinov, H. J. Lee, K. J. Orlowsky, and L. E. Katz, "Low loss Si₃N₄–SiO₂ optical waveguides on Si," *Appl. Opt.*, vol. 26, no. 13, p. 2621, Jul. 1987.
- [56] H. Search, C. Journals, A. Contact, M. Iopscience, and I. P. Address, "Periodic changes in SiO₂/Si (111) interface structures with progress of thermal oxidation," vol. 675, no. 111, 1994.
- [57] T. Kawanoue, S. Omoto, M. Hasunuma, and T. Yoda, "Investigation of Cu ion drift through CVD TiSiN into SiO₂ under bias temperature stress conditions," *IEICE Electron. Express*, vol. 2, no. 7, pp. 254–259, 2005.
- [58] Y. T. Kim, S. M. Cho, Y. G. Seo, H. D. Yoon, Y. M. Im, and D. H. Yoon, "Influence of hydrogen on SiO₂ thick film deposited by PECVD and FHD for silica optical waveguide," *Cryst. Res. Technol.*, vol. 37, no. 12, pp. 1257–1263, Dec. 2002.

- [59] S. Morohashi, A. Matsuo, T. Hara, S. Tsujimura, and M. Kawanishi, "SiO₂ insulation layer fabricated using RF magnetron facing target sputtering and conventional RF magnetron sputtering," *Japanese J. Appl. Physics, Part 1 Regul. Pap. Short Notes Rev. Pap.*, vol. 40, no. 8, pp. 4876–4877, 2001.
- [60] M. Yoshida and P. N. Prasad, "Fabrication of channel waveguides from sol-gel-processed polyvinylpyrrolidone/SiO₂ composite materials," *Appl. Opt.*, vol. 35, no. 9, 1996.
- [61] T. Morioka, "New Generation Optical Infrastructure Technologies : ' EXAT Initiative' Towards 2020 and Beyond," in *OptoElectronics and Communications Conference*, 2009, pp. 9–10.
- [62] E. Agrell *et al.*, "Roadmap of optical communications," *J. Opt.*, vol. 18, no. 6, p. 063002, Jun. 2016.
- [63] D. J. Richardson, J. M. Fini, and L. E. Nelson, "Space division multiplexing in optical fibres," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 1–19, 2013.
- [64] J. Sakaguchi et al., "109-Tb/s (7x97x172-Gb/s SDM/WDM/PDM) QPSK transmission through 16.8-km homogeneous multi-core fiber," in Optical Fiber Communication Conference/National Fiber Optic Engineers Conference 2011, 2011, no. c, p. PDPB6.
- [65] B. Zhu *et al.*, "112-Tb/s Space-division multiplexed DWDM transmission with 14-b/s/Hz aggregate spectral efficiency over a 768-km seven-core fiber," *Opt. Express*, vol. 19, no. 17, p. 16665, 2011.
- [66] J. Sakaguchi *et al.*, "305 Tb/s space division multiplexed transmission using homogeneous 19-core fiber," *J. Light. Technol.*, vol. 31, no. 4, pp. 554–562, 2013.
- [67] H. Takara et al., "1.01-Pb/s (12 SDM/222 WDM/456 Gb/s) crosstalkmanaged transmission with 91.4-b/s/Hz aggregate spectral efficiency," in European Conference and Exhibition on Optical Communication, 2012, no. 1, p. Th.3.C.1.
- [68] D. Soma et al., "1.05 Peta-bit/s super-nyquist-WDM SDM transmission using 9.8-km 6-mode 19-core fiber in full C band," in 2015 European Conference on Optical Communication (ECOC), 2015, no. 1, pp. 1–3.

- [69] K. Igarashi *et al.*, "Ultra-dense spatial-division-multiplexed optical fiber transmission over 6-mode 19-core fibers," *Opt. Express*, vol. 24, no. 10, p. 10213, May 2016.
- [70] B. J. Puttnam *et al.*, "2.15 Pb/s transmission using a 22 core homogeneous single-mode multi-core fiber and wideband optical comb," in 2015 European Conference on Optical Communication (ECOC), 2015, vol. 2015–Novem, no. 1, pp. 1–3.
- [71] Y. Ding *et al.*, "Reconfigurable SDM switching using novel silicon photonic integrated circuit," *Sci. Rep.*, vol. 6, no. 1, p. 39058, Dec. 2016.
- [72] L. Ferrier, P. R. Romeo, X. Letartre, E. Drouard, and P. Viktorovitch, "3D integration of photonic crystal devices: vertical coupling with a silicon waveguide," *Opt. Express*, vol. 18, no. 15, p. 16162, Jul. 2010.
- [73] K. Kirita and F. Koyama, "Vertical MMI coupler for 3D photonic integrated circuits," in *LEOS Annual Meeting Conference Proceedings*, 2009, pp. 477–478.
- [74] W. Klaus *et al.*, "Free-space coupling optics for multi-core fibers," in 2012 IEEE Photonics Society Summer Topical Meeting Series, 2012, vol. 24, no. 21, pp. 230–231.
- [75] Y. Kokubun, Y. Hatakeyama, M. Ogata, S. Suzuki, and N. Zaizen, "Fabrication technologies for vertically coupled microring resonator with multilevel crossing busline and ultracompact-ring radius," *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 4–10, Jan. 2005.
- [76] "Chiral Photonics." [Online]. Available: http://www.chiralphotonics.com/.
- [77] "Optoscribe." [Online]. Available: http://www.optoscribe.com/products/3d-optofan-series/.
- [78] T. Watanabe and Y. Kokubun, "Stacked polymer waveguide type fanin/fan-out device for dense multi-core fibre," *IET Optoelectron.*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 158–162, Aug. 2015.
- [79] T. Yoshida, S. Tajima, R. Takei, M. Mori, N. Miura, and Y. Sakakibara, "Vertical silicon waveguide coupler bent by ion implantation," *Opt. Express*, vol. 23, no. 23, p. 29449, 2015.
- [80] Y. Awaji *et al.*, "High-capacity transmission over multi-core fibers," *Opt. Fiber Technol.*, vol. 35, pp. 100–107, 2017.

- [81] T. Watanabe and Y. Kokubun, "Stacked polymer waveguide type fanin/fan-out device for dense multi-core fibre," *IET Optoelectron.*, vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 158–162, 2015.
- [82] W. Klaus *et al.*, "Free-space coupling optics for multicore fibers," *IEEE Photonics Technol. Lett.*, vol. 24, no. 21, pp. 1902–1905, 2012.
- [83] "Optoquest." [Online]. Available: http://www.optoquest.co.jp/en/.
- [84] G. Roelkens *et al.*, "III-V/Si photonics by die-to-wafer bonding," *Mater. Today*, vol. 10, no. 7–8, pp. 36–43, Jul. 2007.
- [85] B. Ren, Y. Hou, and Y. Liang, "Research progress of III–V laser bonding to Si," J. Semicond., vol. 37, no. 12, p. 124001, Dec. 2016.
- [86] Y. Qin, M. Howlader, and M. Deen, "Low-temperature bonding for silicon-based micro-optical systems," *Photonics*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 1164– 1201, Dec. 2015.
- [87] K. A. McComber, J. Liu, J. Michel, and L. C. Kimerling, "Low-temperature germanium ultra-high vacuum chemical vapor deposition for back-end photonic device integration," in 7th IEEE International Conference on Group IV Photonics, 2010, pp. 57–59.
- [88] A. Ricci, "Dry Etch Process Application Note," 2005.
- [89] A. S. Idris, J. Haisong, and K. Hamamoto, "Dry Etching for Germanium Waveguides by Using CHF₃ Inductively Coupled Plasma," in *Microoptics Conference*, 2015, p. H23.
- [90] A. S. Idris, H. Jiang, and K. Hamamoto, "Accurate dry etching technique for germanium waveguide by using CHF₃ based inductively coupled plasma," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 52, no. 22, pp. 1868–1869, Oct. 2016.

Chapter 2: Accurate dry etching for Ge waveguides by using CHF₃ based ICP

2. 1. Germanium wafer structures

Significant research has been devoted to the integration of photonic devices that are compatible with standard silicon (Si) CMOS processing. Germanium (Ge) and/or Ge/Si materials has been demonstrated to be an Si process compatible material for active and passive photonic devices [1]. For both active and passive photonic devices, the structure of the material and wafer is important to determine the device characteristics and performance. Both Ge-on-Si and Ge-on-insulator (GeOI) structures such as the schematic shown in Fig. 2.1 below have been researched as suitable materials for active devices such as Ge lasers [2],[3] and passive devices such as rib waveguides [4].





Table 2.1 below summarizes the structure and material of Ge wafers and its growth or fabrication process [5] and the explanation on the different growth and fabrication process are elaborated later on.

Table 2.1: Ge-on-Si and GeOI wafers, the respective growth and fabrication techniques and working wavelength for active and passive devices

	Structure	Growth/Fabrication Process	Wavelength (nm)	References
1	Ge-on-Si	2 step growth by UHV-CVD	1400 ~ 2200	[6],[7],[8], [9]
2	Ge-on-Si	2 step growth by MBE	1400 ~ 1700	[10],[11], [12],[13], [14]
3	Ge-on-Si	2 step growth by RP-CVD	1400 ~ 1700	[15],[16], [17],[18], [19]
4	Ge-on-Si	LEPE-CVD	1400 ~ 2200	[20],[21], [22],[23]
5	Ge-on-Si	Cold-wall thermal CVD	1400 ~ 1700	[24],[25]
6	Ge-on-Si	MHAH by RP-CVD	-	[26]
7	Ge-on-Si	Hot-wire CVD	-	[27]
8	Ge-on-Si	Bulk Ge bonding and polishing	-	[28]
9	Ge-on-Si	Oxidation condensation and growth	1400 ~ 1700	[29],[30]
10	GeOl	Layer transfer with SiO ₂	1500 ~ 2200	[31],[32], [33]
11	GeOl	Layer transfer with Al ₂ O ₃ /SiO ₂	1500 ~ 2200	[34],[35]
12	GeOI	LPE on Si ₃ N ₄	-	[36],[37]
13	GeOI	LPE on SiO ₂	-	[38],[39]

For Ge-on-Si structures shown in Table 2.1 (1-9), these have most predominantly been fabricated for direct growth of Ge photodetectors on Si [40]. There are a number of different growth techniques but in overall they follow the same strategy. Firstly, a thin buffer of Ge was deposited a low temperature of ~400°C directly on Si, and this layer was reported to contain many defects [6]. Secondly, a second layer of Ge was deposited at a higher temperature of ~700°C with a higher growth rate according to the different methods. After deposition, post-deposition annealing was carried out with the annealing conditions being critical for the improving the quality of the wafer. Multiple hydrogen annealing hetroepitaxy (MHAH) [26] was reported to markedly improve the quality of the wafer. Among all of the reported techniques, remote plasma chemical vapour deposition (RP-CVD) [15-19] is the most widely employed and is a process that is readily used in the industry while ultra-high vacuum chemical vapour deposition (UHV-CVD) [6-9] and molecular beam epitaxy (MBE) [10-14] are most commonly used in universities. Other novel growth methods such as hot-wire CVD [27] and oxidation growth [29-30] have also been reported. For direct bonding of Ge on Si [28], it was recently reported that a Ge photodetector was successfully fabricated at process temperatures of less than 450°C and this process was highlighted as promising for investigating Ge based light source.

A limitation of Ge-on-Si structure is that due to the smaller refractive index difference between Ge and Si, this limits the scaling down of the photonic device footprint. Furthermore, lattice mismatch between the Ge and Si

interface may degrade device performance. Therefore, the GeOI structure in Table 2.1 (10-13) is an alternative that is currently being highly researched.

For GeOI structures, the possibility of using a SmartCut technology on bulk Ge wafers has been reported [41]. The SmartCut technology involves using hydrogen implantation to transfer a Ge layer to a Si wafer using a SiO₂ oxide layer. However, issues reported are weak adhesion between the Ge and SiO₂ layer as well as planarization issues. This weak adhesion makes the structure too fragile for device fabrication. By using Al₂O₃ on top of the SiO₂ layer, the weak adhesion issue can be improved substantially [34-35]. Other novel techniques such as liquid phase epitaxy (LPE) by melting Ge directly onto Si₃N₄ [36-37] and SiO₂ [38-39] have also been reported with excellent result that also makes it a promising candidate to investigate Ge based light source.

2. 2. Design considerations for dry etching of Ge waveguides

Waveguides are basic building blocks of photonic devices and the thickness and the width of the waveguide are some of the important design parameters that must be controlled in order to maintain the correct optical mode. Likewise, both active and passive device performance also relies on accurate geometry and width of the waveguide for example in the far field angle for laser diodes. The optical confinement factor is an important parameter to determine waveguide structure characteristics. It describes where the light is confined within the structure and furthermore, optical confinement factor also affect laser performance in laser diodes where having a high confinement is crucial for good laser performance.

In this work, we firstly look at the Ge-on-Si and GeOI slab waveguide structure and numerically calculate the confinement factor and its effect on the fabrication requirements.

The confinement factor can be calculated by following the work of Theodore Tamir in Guided-wave Optoelectronics [42] and the numerical analysis is explain in Appendix A.

Firstly, we determine the cut-off for fundamental mode in order to determine the maximum thickness of both the Ge-on-Si and GeOI slab waveguide structure. In all our calculations, we use the Ge refractive index of 4.28 [43], Si refractive index of 3.42 [44] and SiO₂ refractive index of 1.44 [45].

The normalized frequency V is determined by the following equation.

$$V = \kappa h \sqrt{\left(n_f^2 - n_s^2\right)} \tag{2.1}$$

Where n_f is the refractive index of Ge as the film core, and n_s is the refractive index of the substrate being either Si or SiO₂ and κ is the dispersion relation.

By designating V to be the fundamental mode, the maximum thickness, h of the waveguide to support only fundamental mode can be determined.

For the Ge-on-Si slab waveguide structure, the cut-off thickness for fundamental mode was calculated to be 300 nm while for the GeOI slab waveguide structure; the cut-off thickness for fundamental mode is 192 nm.

The electric field profile for a 300 nm Ge-on-Si waveguide is as shown in Fig. 2.2. From the electric field profile, we can determine the optical confinement within the Ge layer as well as the extent of the evanescent field spreading into the substrate, which in this case is the Si substrate.



Fig. 2.2: Electric field profile for a 300 nm Ge-on-Si structure with the blue area being the 300 nm Ge core layer with 67% optical confinement. The minimum Si thickness to ensure that 99.9% of the electric field is confined within the structure is calculated to be 1.17 μ m.

For a GeOI waveguide, the electric field profile for a 192 nm GeOI is as shown in Fig 2.3. The extent of the evanescent field spreading into the substrate, which in this case is SiO_2 is also shown. The spread of the evanescent field into the substrate determines the thickness of the substrate required to achieve >99.9% optical confinement within the whole slab waveguide structure.



Fig. 2.3: Electric field profile for a 192 nm GeOI structure with the blue area being the 192 nm Ge core layer with 69% optical confinement. The minimum SiO_2 thickness to ensure that 99.9% of the electric field is confined within the structure is calculated to be 0.74 µm.

The optical field confinement calculated for the Ge-on-Si waveguide at cutoff thickness of 300nm is 67% while for the GeOI waveguide at a cut-off thickness of 192 nm is calculated to be 69%. This thickness however can depend on the growth and fabrication method for the Ge-on-Si and GeOI wafers so as the thickness of the waveguide decreases, the optical confinement also decreases as shown in Fig. 2.4. It shows that for the Ge-on-Si structure, the optical confinement decreases from the maximum of 67% for 300 nm down to 13% with a thickness of 10 nm. Similarly, for the GeOI structure, the optical confinement decreases from the maximum of 69% for 200 nm down to 13% with a thickness of 10 nm. If considering the same thickness of 200 nm for Ge-on-Si and GeOI structures, we see the Ge-on-Si structure has a lower optical confinement of only 49% and this is due to the smaller refractive index contrast between the Ge core and the Si substrate.



Fig. 2.4: Optical confinemnt as a function of Ge thickness for GeOI and Geon-Si structure. The fundamental mode cut-off for GeOI is 192 nm while for Ge-on-SI is 300 nm. Optical confinement decreases as the thickness of the Ge core layer decreases.

The evanescent field spreading into the substrate determines the minimum thickness that is required in order for the optical confinement to be >99.9%. A low optical confinement can lead to loss in the waveguide which is known as radiation loss towards the substrate. As the Ge thickness decreases, the evanescent field spreading into the substrate increases leading to a requirement of thicker substrates to maintain optical confinement. For the Ge-on-Si waveguide, the minimum Si thickness is 1.17 μ m for a Ge core of 300nm and increase to 19 μ m for a Ge core of 10 nm as shown in Fig. 2.5 below.



Fig. 2.5: Si substrate thickness required for >99.9% optical confinement in Ge-on-Si structure.

For the GeOI waveguide, the minimum SiO₂ thickness is a lot less with 0.74 μ m thickness required for a Ge core of 200 nm and this increases to 8 μ m for a Ge core thickness of 10 nm as shown in Fig. 2.6. The SiO₂ layer wafers available from the industry are available in thickness ranging from 0.05 μ m to 4 μ m [46]. Therefore, the feasibility of having a thick SiO₂ layer complicates the fabrication of the GeOI structure substantially. By limiting the Ge core thickness between 100 – 200 nm, the minimum SiO₂ thickness required is kept at < 1 μ m, therefore easing the difficulty in producing a thick SiO₂ layer.



Fig. 2.6: SiO_2 substrate thickness required for >99.9% optical confinement in GeOI structure.

If comparing the same Ge core thickness of 200 nm for both Ge-on-Si and GeOI structures, we can conclude that due to the higher difference in refractive index, the GeOI structure has a better optical confinement at 69% and requires a much thinner SiO₂ substrate layer of 0.74 μ m to have >99.9% optical confinement. On the other hand, for a 200 nm Ge-on-Si structure, the optical confinement is only 49% and it requires a thicker Si substrate layer of 1.4 μ m for >99.9% optical confinement. With this we can conclude that the thickness of around 200 nm for the Ge core waveguide is suitable to fabricate a single mode waveguide.

The width of the waveguide is also another factor that must be taken into consideration for the optical confinement when designing a waveguide. When looking at the width of the waveguide, we make use of FemSIM simulation to observe the change in the optical field as the waveguide width is reduced. As seen in the Fig. 2.7(a), for the Ge-on-Si structure with a 200 nm Ge core thickness, the optical confinement with a width of 1 μ m is confined fully within the Ge core. However, the optical field radiates more towards the substrate as the waveguide width is reduced and at a width of 0.4 μ m as shown in Fig. 2.7(b), the optical field is no longer confined only in the Ge core and it radiates substantially towards the Si substrate.



Fig. 2.7: Optical field confinement of a 200 nm thick Ge-on-Si structure with a waveguide width of (a) 1 μ m and (b) 0.4 μ m

For the GeOI structure, the optical field at a waveguide width of 1 μ m is shown in Fig. 2.8(a). In contrast to the Ge-on-Si structure however, even when reducing the waveguide width of 0.4 μ m as shown in Fig. 2.8(b), the optical field is still confined within the Ge core. This is attributed to the higher refractive index contrast between the Ge core and the SiO₂ substrate. The optical field was only found to be no longer confined within the Ge core when the waveguide width was reduced to 0.2 μ m.



Fig. 2.8: Optical field confinement of a 200nm thick GeOI structure with waveguide width of (a) 1 μ m and (b) 0.4 μ m

Based on the numerical and simulation results, we can conclude that a Ge core thickness of 200 nm is sufficient for etching down the Ge waveguide and for a GeOI structure, waveguide width of more than 0.2 μ m is sufficient for 69% optical confinement. For the Ge-on-Si structure however, the minimum waveguide width has to be more than 0.5 μ m for optical field confinement of 67%.

2.3. Dry etching of Ge

Issues arise where waveguide geometries may change during fabrication caused by under-cut of the sidewall during etching. A change of the waveguide geometry as shown in the previous section such as the thickness and the width will degrade and affect the optical confinement and optical mode [47], [48]. Therefore, anisotropic etching is a key feature in fabricating photonic devices [49]. With regards to the fabrication of waveguides, SF_6 based inductively coupled plasma (ICP) etching has been widely used for etching precise Si based photonic devices [50], [51] as seen in Fig. 2.9(a). Although both Si and Ge belong to the same group IV elements, fabricating precise Ge waveguide width and vertical sidewall has been less investigated. When using the same SF₆ based ICP etching of Si which produced a near vertical sidewall in Fig. 2.9(a), a significant issue of under-cut arises in Ge etching as seen in Fig. 2.9(b). When the under-cut happens, it degrades the precise width control and vertical side wall as shown clearly in Fig. 2.9(b). The under-cut occurs below the photoresist edge producing a sloping sidewall and thereby effectively reducing the width of the waveguide [52] when compared to the desired designed waveguide width.



Fig. 2.9: Cross sectional view of SF_6 based ICP dry etching for; (a) Si showing a near vertical sidewall and (b) Ge clearly showing the under-cut issue producing a sloping sidewall

In addition to the under-cut issue, selectivity during dry etching is another issue that may reduce the width of the waveguide structure. A photoresist is used as a mask during dry etching to provide a means for transferring patterns and geometries to the Ge. A high selectivity would imply that Ge would be etched at a faster rate compared to the photoresist. On the contrary, a low selectivity would cause the photoresist to be eroded during the dry etching process. The final transferred geometry would then become distorted and less defined and conversely affects the width of the waveguide.

In this section of the study, a dry etching process using CHF₃ for the dry etching of Ge was developed to eliminate the under-cut issue and improve the selectivity. The etching properties, angle of the Ge waveguide's sidewall and accuracy of the etched waveguide width was investigated and discussed in this chapter.

2. 4. Experimental procedures

Throughout the experimental process, n-doped (6.5 $\times 10^{15}$ cm⁻³) Ge wafers with a (100) crystal orientation were used. The wafers were cleaned in warm butanol followed by warm isopropyl alcohol and blow dried in N₂ gas. A polymer based photoresist; 23CP by Tokyo Ohka Kogyo Co. Ltd was used as the photoresist mask and spin coated onto the Ge surface. Line and space periodic patterns forming the waveguide structure were defined and developed using a photoresist developer. Waveguide structures with widths ranging from 2 µm to 4 µm were formed to see the effect of under-cut and accuracy of the final etched waveguide widths. The initial thickness of the photoresist was determined to be around 0.85 - 0.9 µm thick.

An ICP was used to etch the waveguide structures and the ICP operating conditions used were as follows: Background pressure of 1.5x10-4 Pa, bias power (RF ion acceleration power) of 50 W, and CHF₃ flow rate of 10 sccm. The ICP power (decomposition power) was varied from 800 W to 1400 W at a reactor pressure of 2 Pa and the etching results are discussed in the following section. An ICP etching time of 60 seconds was determined to achieve the desired etching depth of approximately 190 nm that corresponds to the depth of a fundamental mode Ge waveguide. Finally all of the samples were cleaved and the facet was observed in a scanning electron microscope (SEM) so as to observe the etched sidewall angle profile.

2. 5. Results and discussion

We examined the selectivity ratio when using CHF_3 based ICP, which was approximately more than 4:1 (Ge:Photoresist) as seen in Fig. 2.10. The selectivity ratio was found to be the best at 5:1 when using an ICP power of 1000 W and 1200 W. Selectivity was 4.2:1 for 800 W and was the worst at 3.9:1 for 1400 W. It should be noted that in this experiment, we only used regular polymeric photoresist mask. No hard mask was required in order to obtain a vertical sidewall as CHF_3 supports polymer covering on top of the photoresist mask.

The etching rate of CHF₃ ICP dry etching was then determined in order to correctly etch to the core thickness of a Ge waveguide. The etching rate was 160 nm/min when using an ICP power of 800 W and increases to 220 nm/min when using an ICP power of 1400 W. For 1000 W and 1200 W of ICP power, a comparable Ge etching rate of 190 nm/min was determined as seen in Fig. 2.11. Therefore, the best conditions were found when using an ICP power of 1000 W and 1200 W in terms of the relative selectivity and etching rate.



Fig. 2.10: Relative selectivity of Ge:photoresist of CHF_3 based ICP dry etching results as a function of ICP power



Fig. 2.11: Etching rate of CHF_3 based ICP dry etching results as a function of ICP power

Figure 2.10 shows the cross-sectional views and sidewall angle of dry etched Ge with increasing ICP power from 800 W to 1400 W; Fig. 2.12(a). 800 W (sidewall angle: 50°), Fig. 2.12(b). 1000 W (sidewall angle: 60°), Fig. 2.12(c). 1200 W (sidewall angle: 85°) and Fig. 2.12(d). 1400 W (sidewall angle: 70°). As is shown in Fig. 2.12, almost no under-cut was observed especially between 800 W and 1200 W ICP power even if the side-wall angles are significantly different.



Fig. 2.12: Cross sectional views of CHF3 ICP dry etched Ge. ICP power and corresponding sidewall angle;

- (a) 800 W ICP power 50° sidewall angle
- (b) 1000 W ICP power 60° sidewall angle
- (c) 1200 W ICP power 85° sidewall angle
- (d) 1400 W ICP power 70° sidewall angle

The total kinetic momentum affects the sidewall angle. This is controllable by varying the ICP power even if the acceleration RF is fixed as it changes the total decomposed ion number. For an ICP power of 1200 W, a near vertical sidewall was obtained as shown in Fig. 2.12(c).

It should be noted that the sidewall angle degrades again for higher ICP power of 1400 W as seen in Fig. 2.12(d). This is attributed to the high kinetic momentum of the ions reflecting from the bottom etched surface and thus etches the sidewall. This correlates to the selectivity data where Ge was etched slowly when using 800 W of ICP power, however it was etched faster at 1400 W due to the higher kinetic momentum of the ions that caused the under-cut issue and leads to lower selectivity and higher etching rate as seen in Fig. 2.11.

When measuring the waveguide widths, it was found that the CHF₃ based ICP dry etching with 1200 W of ICP power gave the most accurate etched waveguide width compared to the desired designed waveguide width as seen in Fig 2.7. As the designed waveguide width became narrower, it was observed that the etched waveguide accuracy decreased due to the sidewall angle of photoresist being below 90° which changed the etched waveguide width. However, by using CHF₃ based ICP dry etching with 1200 W of ICP power, even a narrow waveguide width of 2 μ m is etched accurately. The accuracy of the etched waveguide widths decreases from ICP power from 1400W to 800W. In comparison, the accuracy of an SF₆ based ICP etching was much lower than CHF₃ as shown in Fig. 2.13.



Fig. 2.13: Comparison of etched waveguide widths accuracy with widths from 2 to 4 μ m for various CHF₃ ICP power and SF₆ ICP dry etching.

When looking at both SF_6 and CHF_3 , the main etching during the dry etching process is through the dissociated F ions. Even though there is less data on dry etching mechanism for Ge, some information can be inferred from the etching of Ge by HF based wet etching. Si and Ge both belong to the same group IV and the crystal structure of Si and Ge are both the same which is in the shape of a diamond cubic crystal structure. The main differences when comparing Si to Ge then are the lattice spacing where Si has a shorter lattice spacing of 0.54209 nm while Ge has a longer lattice spacing of 0.56575 nm. Another difference can be seen when observing the electronegativity of Si (1.90), and Ge (2.01). When comparing the electronegativity to F (3.98), we can see that that Si-F has a larger difference of 2.08 while Ge-F has a smaller difference of 1.97. This difference in electronegativity affects the bond strength and bond length of Si-F and Ge-F as shown in Table 2.2 below. It is shown that Ge-F has weaker bond strength and longer bond length and this causes the Ge to be etched at a faster rate compared to Si.

Table 2.2: Bond strength and bond length difference between Ge-F and Si-F

	Ge-F	Si-F
Bond strength (KJ/mol)	485	533
Bond length (Å)	1.73	1.58

It has also been reported that when using SF_6 ICP dry etching, Ge was etched faster than Si because the binding energy for Ge (33eV) is lower than Si (105eV) [53]. The lower binding energy for Ge and the reflectance of Ge-F ions at the etched-bottom surface causes severe under-cut of the sidewall as seen in Fig. 2.9(b) when compared to Si in Fig. 2.9(a). Therefore, the lighter mass of CHF₃ dissociated ions does not produce under-cut compared to SF₆ related dissociated ions.

An SF₆ based ICP dry etching was also found to have a low selectivity of 1:1 (Ge:Photoresist) that leads to photoresist erosion at the edges. The effects of further extending the etching time completely removes the photoresist and leads to a sloping sidewall and a reduction in the waveguide width.

Majority of fabricated Ge devices reported tend to make use of an oxide or metal hard mask during the fabrication process due to the faster etching rate of a normal polymeric photoresist mask compared to Ge [54]. The removal of the hard mask can be done through plasma processing. However, exposure to further plasma processing may lead to additional damage to the waveguide's surface [55], the sidewall and can also lead to a reduction in the waveguide width. In this study, we only used a polymer photoresist and by using CHF₃ based ICP dry etching; a relatively high selectivity ratio was achieved. The photoresist used in the experiment can be easily removed with warm photoresist remover.

2. 6. Conclusion

We have researched the ICP dry etching using CHF₃ to fabricate accurate Ge waveguides using photoresist mask [56]. A near vertical sidewall angle of 85° and a relatively high selectivity ratio of 5:1 (Ge:photoresist) were successfully achieved as shown in Fig. 2.14 below. The results suggest that the use of CHF₃ based ICP provides the capability to accurately etch Ge waveguides by eliminating the under-cut issue. We anticipate that the ability to fabricate precise vertical sidewall and width control of Ge waveguides can not only benefit other Ge and/or Ge/Si photonic devices but it can also improve the performance in other applications such as Ge metal-oxide-semiconductor field effect transistors on Si for future CMOS technologies.



Fig. 2.14: Cross sectional view for a photoresist removed Ge waveguide with a width of 2.5 μ m.

2.7. References

- [1] R. Kirchain and L. Kimerling, "A roadmap for nanophotonics," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 1, no. 6, pp. 303–305, 2007.
- [2] J. Liu, "Monolithically integrated Ge-on-Si active photonics," *Photonics*, vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 162–197, 2014.
- [3] J. Michel, R. E. Camacho-Aguilera, Y. Cai, N. Patel, J. T. Bessette, M. Romagnoli, and L. C. Kimerling, "An electrically pumped germanium laser," *Opt. Express*, vol. 20, no. 10, p. 11316, 2012.
- [4] J. Kang, M. Takenaka, and S. Takagi, "Novel Ge waveguide platform on Ge-on- insulator wafer for mid-infrared photonic integrated circuits," *Opt. Express*, vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 11855–11864, 2016.
- [5] G. Koblmüller, B. Mayer, T. Stettner, D. Thomson, A. Zilkie, and J. E. Bowers, "Towards monolithic integration of germanium light sources on silicon chips," *Semicond. Sci. Technol.*, vol. 31, 2016.
- [6] Xiaochen Sun, Jifeng Liu, L. C. Kimerling, and J. Michel, "Toward a germanium laser for integrated silicon photonics," *IEEE J. Sel. Top. Quantum Electron.*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 124–131, 2010.
- H. Luan, D. R. Lim, K. K. Lee, K. M. Chen, J. G. Sandland, K. Wada, and L. C. Kimerling, "High-quality Ge epilayers on Si with low threading-dislocation densities," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 75, no. 19, pp. 2909–2911, 1999.
- [8] Y. Ishikawa, K. Wada, D. D. Cannon, J. Liu, H. Luan, and L. C. Kimerling, "Strain-induced band gap shrinkage in Ge grown on Si substrate," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 82, no. 13, pp. 2044–2046, 2003.
- [9] J. Liu, X. Sun, L. C. Kimerling, and J. Michel, "Direct-gap optical gain of Ge on Si at room temperature," *Opt. Lett.*, vol. 34, no. 11, p. 1738, 2009.
- [10] R. Koerner, M. Oehme, M. Gollhofer, M. Schmid, K. Kostecki, S. Bechler,
 D. Widmann, E. Kasper, and J. Schulze, "Electrically pumped lasing from
 Ge Fabry-Perot resonators on Si," *Opt. Express*, vol. 23, no. 11, p. 14815, 2015.

- [11] K. Nishida, X. Xu, K. Sawano, T. Maruizumi, and Y. Shiraki, "Highly ndoped, tensile-strained Ge grown on Si by molecular beam epitaxy," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 557, pp. 66–69, 2014.
- [12] X. Xu, K. Nishida, K. Sawano, T. Maruizumi, and Y. Shiraki, "Resonant photoluminescence from Ge microdisks on Ge-on-insulator," in 2014 7th International Silicon-Germanium Technology and Device Meeting (ISTDM), vol. 1, pp. 135–136, 2014.
- [13] X. Xu, K. Nishida, K. Sawano, and T. Maruizumi, "Tensile-strained, heavily n-doped germanium-on-insulator for light emitting devices on silicon," in *Conference on Lasers and Electro-Optics (CLEO)*, vol. 1, pp. 3–4, 2014.
- [14] X. Xu, X. Wang, K. Nishida, K. Takabayashi, K. Sawano, Y. Shiraki, H. Li, J. Liu, and T. Maruizumi, "Ultralarge transient optical gain from tensile-strained, n-doped germanium on silicon by spin-on dopant diffusion," *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 8, no. 9, p. 92101, 2015.
- [15] J. M. Hartmann, J.-F. Damlencourt, Y. Bogumilowicz, P. Holliger, G. Rolland, and T. Billon, "Reduced pressure-chemical vapor deposition of intrinsic and doped Ge layers on Si(001) for microelectronics and optoelectronics purposes," J. Cryst. Growth, vol. 274, no. 1–2, pp. 90–99, 2005.
- [16] S. Cheng, J. Lu, G. Shambat, H. Yu, K. Saraswat, J. Vuckovic, and Y. Nishi, "Room temperature 1.6 μm electroluminescence from Ge light emitting diode on Si substrate," *Opt. Express*, vol. 17, no. 12, p. 10019, 2009.
- [17] J. M. Hartmann, J. P. Barnes, M. Veillerot, J. M. Fédéli, Q. Benoit A La Guillaume, and V. Calvo, "Structural, electrical and optical properties of in-situ phosphorous-doped Ge layers," *J. Cryst. Growth*, vol. 347, no. 1, pp. 37–44, 2012.
- [18] V. A. Shah, A. Dobbie, M. Myronov, and D. R. Leadley, "Effect of layer thickness on structural quality of Ge epilayers grown directly on Si(001)," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 519, no. 22, pp. 7911–7917, 2011.
- [19] S. D. Rhead, J. E. Halpin, V. A. Shah, M. Myronov, D. H. Patchett, P. S. Allred, V. Kachkanov, I. P. Dolbnya, J. S. Reparaz, N. R. Wilson, C. M. Sotomayor Torres, and D. R. Leadley, "Tensile strain mapping in flat germanium membranes," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 104, no. 17, p. 172107, 2014.

- [20] G. Isella, D. Chrastina, B. Rössner, T. Hackbarth, H.-J. Herzog, U. König, and H. von Känel, "Low-energy plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition for strained Si and Ge heterostructures and devices," *Solid. State. Electron.*, vol. 48, no. 8, pp. 1317–1323, 2004.
- [21] J. Osmond, G. Isella, D. Chrastina, R. Kaufmann, M. Acciarri, and H. von Känel, "Ultralow dark current Ge/Si(100) photodiodes with low thermal budget," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 94, no. 20, p. 201106, 2009.
- [22] L. Carroll, P. Friedli, S. Neuenschwander, H. Sigg, S. Cecchi, F. Isa, D. Chrastina, G. Isella, Y. Fedoryshyn, and J. Faist, "Direct-gap gain and optical absorption in germanium correlated to the density of photoexcited carriers, doping, and strain," *Phys. Rev. Lett.*, vol. 109, no. 5, p. 57402, 2012.
- [23] M. J. Süess, R. Geiger, R. A. Minamisawa, G. Schiefler, J. Frigerio, D. Chrastina, G. Isella, R. Spolenak, J. Faist, and H. Sigg, "Analysis of enhanced light emission from highly strained germanium microbridges," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 7, no. 6, pp. 466–472, Apr. 2013.
- [24] N. Si, K. Oda, T. Okumura, K. Tani, S. Saito, and T. Ido, "Improvement of photoluminescence from Ge layer with patterned Si₃N₄ stressors," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 557, pp. 355–362, 2014.
- [25] K. Oda, K. Tani, S. Saito, and T. Ido, "Improvement of crystallinity by post-annealing and regrowth of Ge layers on Si substrates," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 550, pp. 509–514, 2014.
- [26] A. Nayfeh, C. O. Chui, K. C. Saraswat, and T. Yonehara, "Effects of hydrogen annealing on heteroepitaxial-Ge layers on Si: Surface roughness and electrical quality," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 85, no. 14, pp. 2815–2817, 2004.
- [27] C. Mukherjee, H. Seitz, and B. Schröder, "Growth of epitaxial germanium films on silicon using hot-wire chemical vapor deposition," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 78, no. 22, pp. 3457–3459, 2001.
- [28] F. Gity, A. Daly, B. Snyder, F. H. Peters, J. Hayes, C. Colinge, A. P. Morrison, and B. Corbett, "Ge/Si heterojunction photodiodes fabricated by low temperature wafer bonding," *Opt. Express*, vol. 21, no. 14, p. 17309, 2013.
- [29] T. Ngo, M. El Kurdi, X. Checoury, P. Boucaud, J. F. Damlencourt, O. Kermarrec, and D. Bensahel, "Two-dimensional photonic crystals with germanium on insulator obtained by a condensation method," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 93, no. 24, p. 241112, 2008.
- [30] K. Oda, K. Tani, S. Saito, and T. Ido, "Ge optical emitters fabricated by Ge condensation and epitaxial growth," *ECS Trans.*, vol. 50, no. 9, pp. 277–286, 2012.
- [31] J. R. Jain, D.-S. Ly-Gagnon, K. C. Balram, J. S. White, M. L. Brongersma, D. A. B. Miller, and R. T. Howe, "Tensile-strained germanium-on-insulator substrate fabrication for silicon-compatible optoelectronics," *Opt. Mater. Express*, vol. 1, no. 6, pp. 1121–1126, 2011.
- [32] J. R. Jain, A. Hryciw, T. M. Baer, D. A. B. Miller, M. L. Brongersma, and R. T. Howe, "A micromachining-based technology for enhancing germanium light emission via tensile strain," *Nat. Photonics*, vol. 6, no. 6, pp. 398–405, 2012.
- [33] W. M. Klesse, G. Scappucci, G. Capellini, J. M. Hartmann, and M. Y. Simmons, "Atomic layer doping of strained Ge-on-insulator thin films with high electron densities," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 102, no. 15, p. 151103, 2013.
- [34] Y. Moriyama, K. Ikeda, S. Takeuchi, Y. Kamimuta, Y. Nakamura, K. Izunome, A. Sakai, and T. Tezuka, "Ultrathin-body Ge-on-insulator wafers fabricated with strongly bonded thin Al₂O₃/SiO₂ hybrid buried oxide layers," *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 7, no. 8, 2014.
- [35] J. Petykiewicz, D. Nam, D. S. Sukhdeo, S. Gupta, S. Buckley, A. Y. Piggott, J. Vučković, and K. C. Saraswat, "Direct bandgap light emission from strained germanium nanowires coupled with high-Q nanophotonic cavities," *Nano Lett.*, vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 2168–2173, 2016.
- [36] Jia Feng, Raymond Woo, Shulu Chen, Yaocheng Liu, P. B. Griffin, and J.
 D. Plummer, "P-Channel germanium FinFET based on rapid melt growth," *IEEE Electron Device Lett.*, vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 637–639, 2007.
- [37] Y. Liu, M. D. Deal, and J. D. Plummer, "High-quality single-crystal Ge on insulator by liquid-phase epitaxy on Si substrates," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 84, no. 14, pp. 2563–2565, 2004.

- [38] T. Hashimoto, C. Yoshimoto, T. Hosoi, T. Shimura, and H. Watanabe, "Fabrication of local Ge-on-Insulator structures by lateral liquid-phase epitaxy: Effect of controlling interface energy between Ge and insulators on lateral epitaxial growth," *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 2, no. 6, p. 66502, 2009.
- [39] M. Miyao, T. Tanaka, K. Toko, and M. Tanaka, "Giant Ge-on-insulator formation by Si-Ge mixing-triggered liquid-phase epitaxy," *Appl. Phys. Express*, vol. 2, no. 4, pp. 0455031–0455033, 2009.
- [40] L. Colace, G. Masini, G. Assanto, H.-C. Luan, K. Wada, and L. C. Kimerling, "Efficient high-speed near-infrared Ge photodetectors integrated on Si substrates," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 76, no. 10, pp. 1231–1233, 2000.
- [41] M. Bruel, "US Patent 5374564A," 1994.
- [42] T. Tamir, "*Guided-Wave Optoelectronics*", 1st ed., vol. 26. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1988.
- [43] Filmetrics, "http://www.filmetrics.com/refractive-indexdatabase/Ge/Germanium." .
- [44] Refractiveindex.info, "https://refractiveindex.info/?shelf=main&book=Si&page=Salzberg.".
- [45] Refractive index.info, "https://refractive index.info/?shelf=main&book=SiO2&page=Lemarcha nd.".
- [46] Semiwafer, "http://www.semiwafer.com/products/soi.htm.".
- [47] S. Laval, E. Cassan, L. Vivien, and F. Grillot, "Influence of waveguide geometry on scattering loss effects in submicron strip silicon-oninsulator waveguides," *IET Optoelectron.*, vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 1–5, 2008.
- [48] S. K. Selvaraja, W. Bogaerts, and D. Van Thourhout, "Loss reduction in silicon nanophotonic waveguide micro-bends through etch profile improvement," Opt. Commun., vol. 284, no. 8, pp. 2141–2144, 2011.
- [49] A. Sakai, T. Fukazawa, and T. Baba, "Estimation of polarization crosstalk at a micro-bend in Si-photonic wire waveguide," *J. Light. Technol.*, vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 520–525, 2004.

- [50] M. B. Stern, "Deep three-dimensional microstructure fabrication for infrared binary optics," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanom. Struct., vol. 10, no. 6, p. 2520, 1992.
- [51] R. Legtenberg, "Anisotropic reactive ion etching of silicon using SF₆/O₂/CHF₃ Gas Mixtures," J. Electrochem. Soc., vol. 142, no. 6, p. 2020, 1995.
- [52] S. Grigoropoulos, "Highly anisotropic silicon reactive ion etching for nanofabrication using mixtures of SF₆/CHF₃ gases," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanom. Struct., vol. 15, no. 3, p. 640, 1997.
- [53] A. Campo, "Comparison of etching processes of silicon and germanium in SF₆–O₂ radio-frequency plasma," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanom. Struct., vol. 13, no. 2, p. 235, 1995.
- [54] A. Malik, M. Muneeb, S. Pathak, Y. Shimura, J. Van Campenhout, R. Loo, and G. Roelkens, "Germanium-on-Silicon mid-infrared arrayed waveguide grating multiplexers," *IEEE Photonics Technol. Lett.*, vol. 25, no. 18, pp. 1805–1808, 2013.
- [55] R. Sakata, K. Tanabe, H. Jiang, and K. Hamamoto, "Significant loss reduction of 3.0 dB/cm on core-top etched waveguide for vertical multi-mode interference," in OECC/PS, p. TuE4-5, 2016.
- [56] A. S. Idris, H. Jiang, and K. Hamamoto, "Accurate dry etching technique for germanium waveguide by using CHF₃ based inductively coupled plasma," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 52, no. 22, pp. 1868–1869, 2016.

Chapter 3: Multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ fabrication technique for cladding and passivation layers of optical waveguides

3. 1. Sol-gel SiO₂

In chapter 2, we focused on the optical confinement of a single Ge waveguide, the necessary parameters to fabricate a fundamental mode waveguide and the fabrication technique to fabricate a near vertical sidewall for a Ge waveguide. For chapter 3, the topic changes to the sol-gel SiO_2 fabrication technique for cladding and passivation layers of optical waveguides. Silicon dioxide (SiO_2) is a great material system for use in optical confinement and wave transmission due to it being an excellent electrical insulator and is transparent and has low optical loss at telecoms wavelength. For optical confinement; SiO₂ is a low refractive index material that can be used as a cladding layer for optical waveguides. The thickness of the required SiO₂ cladding layer is dependent on the refractive index difference between the core and cladding layers. Therefore, the SiO₂ cladding layer must be sufficiently thick in order to avoid the optical light leaking into the Si substrate [1]. Furthermore, the capability of SiO₂ to be stacked on top of different substrate materials such as Si, GaAs, GaN, sapphire is highly desirable.

The different methods to deposit the SiO₂ layers are thermal oxidation [2], chemical vapour deposition CVD [3], plasma enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) [4], sputtering [5], electron beam (EB) evaporation [6], atomic layer deposition (ALD) [7] and sol-gel method [8][9]. The advantage of using a sol-gel method is a lower working temperature of around 500°C compared to thermal oxidation method which has a working temperature of >1000°C. Correspondingly, deposition processes such as PECVD, ALD and sputtering requires the use of plasma equipment which increases the processing steps, complexity and cost of fabricating the device. Plasma based deposition also has a disadvantage of introducing damage by reducing electrical isolation [10] and increasing optical loss [11]. Furthermore, CVD and ALD uses silane gas as the main precursor which is explosive and flammable when its density exceeds 1%. Major incidents have occurred where silane gas supplied to a plasma CVD system had exploded leading to depaths and injuries [12].

For sol-gel based SiO₂, the deposition technique mostly used are dip-coating [13] and spin coating [14] which can both be used to control the thickness of the deposited sol-gel SiO₂ layer. Other different fabrication techniques using sol-gel method have also been demonstrated such as spray pyrolysis [15], direct imprinting [16] and recently even 3D printing [17]. In terms of the substrate used, the most commonly used substrate for sol-gel fabrication has been glass substrates due to the comparable thermal expansion co-efficients [18]. Waveguides based on sol-gel have been demonstrated, however majority of fabricated devices were fabricated on glass substrates and at low

temperatures [19]. Nevertheless, to achieve better integration, the ability to stack sol-gel SiO_2 on top of an Si substrate is much more desirable. In this work, sol-gel SiO_2 multi-layer fabrication technique on an Si substrate is demonstrated for the cladding and passivation layers of optical waveguide.

To fabricate optical waveguides, different refractive index materials must be stacked on top of the SiO₂ cladding layer to form the waveguiding core layer. Similarly, there are several techniques of depositing different refractive index materials including CVD [20], pulsed laser deposition [21], magnetron sputtering [22], spray pyrolysis [23] to form the waveguiding core layer. Solgel based fabrication has also been proposed for optical devices due to its simpler fabrication methods. SiO₂, ZnO, TiO₂ and GeO₂ are several examples of sol-gel based optical devices has been demonstrated as a single photonic layer deposited on glass [19] and Si substrate [24]. Sputtering is also another viable option to form the core layer.

In this chapter, we report and discuss on the main issues of stacking of solgel SiO₂, the cracking and peeling mechanism when stacking of the sol-gel SiO₂, the experimental procedures conducted and the results obtained to resolve the issues observed. Moreover, different core layers stacked using sol-gel and sputtering has also been explored.

3. 2. Cracking and peeling issue in stacking of sol-gel SiO₂

Two main issues are present when stacking sol-gel SiO₂. The first issue is the appearance of cracks on the sol-gel SiO₂ layer and the second issue is the peeling of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. Both issues cause the sol-gel SiO₂ to not be stackable and prevent the fabrication of the cladding and passivation layers. The definition and mechanism for the cracks and peeling issues are addressed separately in the following sections.

3.2.1 Cracking mechanism in sol-gel SiO₂

Cracks in sol-gel SiO₂ are defined as a type of failure where fracture lines occur and break the SiO₂ atomic bonds. Cracks are shown in Fig. 3.1 (a) and (b) which are the side view and top view of cracks, respectively, in a thick single sol-gel layer of 1.9 μ m thickness. For Fig. 3.1 (a), it is seen that the cracks appear throughout the thickness of the thick sol-gel layer. As shown in Fig. 3.1 (b), the cracks occur throughout the entire sample in this case (1.9 μ m sol-gel SiO₂).



Fig 3.1: Crack issues observed during fabrication of sol-gel SiO₂:

- (a) cracks in single layer sol-gel SiO₂ of ~1.9 μ m thick,
- (b) top view of the cracks across the entire sample.

The stress in the sol-gel SiO₂ layer, which causes the cracks, is due to multiple reasons in general such as external load, interfacial tension, intrinsic stress and mismatch in thermal expansion coefficients between the substrate and the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. When examining these sources of stress, we see that when varying the thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer, the main cause is from the intrinsic stress. The intrinsic stress, σ_i is determined through Stoney's formula [25]:

$$\sigma_i = \frac{E_S t_S^2}{6(1 - v_S)t_f} \Delta_r^1 \tag{3.1}$$

where E_s , t_s and v_s are the Young's modulus, thickness and Poisson's ratio of the substrate, t_f is the thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer while Δ 1/r is the difference of curvature of the substrate before and after stacking of the solgel SiO₂ layer. E_s and v_s are material properties with the ratio of $E_s/(1-v_s)$ (152 GPa) used in our estimations. From Eq. 3.1, two components affect the intrinsic stress, namely, 1) the film and substrate thickness, and 2) the difference in curvature of the substrate before and after stacking the sol-gel SiO_2 layer. The influence of film and substrate thickness on the substrate curvature is approximated by the following equation [26]:

$$\Delta \frac{1}{r} = \frac{6\epsilon_m}{t_s} \frac{M_f}{M_s} \frac{t_f}{t_s} \left[1 + \left(\frac{M_s - 4M_f}{M_s}\right) \frac{t_f}{t_s} \right]$$
(3.2)

where $\in_{\rm m}$ is the mismatch of thermal expansion coefficient of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer with respect to the substrate, M_s and M_f are the ratio of elastic modulus and Poisson's ratio of the substrate sol-gel SiO₂ layer and t_s and t_f are the thickness of the substrate and the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. From Eq. 3.2, and by using the critical thickness of 0.8 µm sol-gel SiO₂ layer where we see cracks starting to occur, the critical curvature of the substrate Δ 1/r is estimate to be 5.41x10⁻⁴ m⁻¹. From this and the use of Eq. 3.1, the critical intrinsic stress, σ_i where cracks start to occur is estimated to be 4.3 MPa.

From Fig. 3.1, we observe that this estimated stress causes cracks to appear throughout the whole sample because for a 1.9 μ m thick sol-gel SiO₂ layer, the estimated curvature corresponds to 1.282x10⁻³ m⁻¹ which is ~3 times greater compared to 0.8 μ m case that leads to high intrinsic stress of 12.86 MPa. Thick SiO₂ layers of greater than 1.5 μ m is occasionally required for optical waveguide cladding layers. Hence, in order to achieve greater SiO₂ thickness, a multi-layer stacking scheme of thinner sol-gel SiO₂ layers is proposed in this work. The difference in the estimated intrinsic stress against thickness for the single thick layer against the multi-layer stacking scheme is elaborated in the later sections.

3.2.2 Peeling mechanism in sol-gel SiO₂

Peeling is another issues observed during stacking of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. The characteristic of peeling is that the upper sol-gel SiO₂ layer detaches from the lower layer and curls upwards [26]. This is shown in Fig. 3.2 (a) which shows the side view of the peeling between two sol-gel SiO₂ layers and Fig. 3.2 (b) which shows the top view of peeling.



Fig. 3.2: Peeling issues observed during fabrication of sol-gel SiO₂: (a) side view of peeling between the SiO₂ layers in a double layer stacking, (b) top view of the same sol-gel SiO₂ sample showing peeling and cracks.

The main mechanism that we believe to be the cause of the peeling is the low adhesion between the upper sol-gel SiO₂ layer to the bottom sol-gel SiO₂ layer. It has been reported that chemicals used in making the sol-gel produced polymers that migrated to the surface of the layer during the annealing process [27]. When we stack the second sol-gel SiO₂ layer, we observe this polymer layer on top of first sol-gel SiO₂ layer. This polymer layer is what causes low adhesion between the two sol-gel SiO₂ layers and

this is defined in terms of work of adhesion (J/m^2) . Work of adhesion is defined as the work which must be done to separate two adjacent surfaces. The work of adhesion is a measure of the strength of contact between these two surfaces. The work of adhesion is defined as:

$$\overline{\omega} = \frac{A}{\beta a_0^n} \tag{3.3}$$

where A is the Hamaker constant and β and a_0^n are related to the geometry of the sample [18]. The Hamaker constant for SiO₂ to SiO₂ is defined as 6.55 x10⁻²⁰J while a SiO₂ to a polymer material is defined as 4.87 x10⁻²⁰J. Assuming that the geometry of the sample is the same, we see that the work of adhesion for a SiO₂ to a polymer layer (4.87x10⁻²⁰ J/m²) is lower than the adhesion of SiO₂ to SiO₂ (6.55x10⁻²⁰ J/m²). This lower work of adhesion requires lesser work to peel when there is a polymer layer in between the two sol-gel SiO₂ layers.

Hence, in order to improve adhesion and eliminate peeling, we need to remove the polymer layer completely. Proper surface conditioning is required to ensure the removal of the polymer layer and the process to remove the polymer layer is explained in the following sections.

3. 3. Fabrication procedure for sol-gel SiO₂

In order to produce the sol-gel SiO₂, the following chemicals were mixed together; tetraethyl orthosilicate (TEOS), methyltriethoxysilane (MTES), ethanol, water and acetic acid in the following ratio (0.21:0.49: 0.24:0.29:0.05). If only using TEOS, the thickness of a crack free layer was determined to be only 0.3 μ m. The addition of MTES in our experiments enables lower stress and a thicker crack free layer up to 0.7 µm, however the thickness is still insufficient for the purpose of optical confinement. A standard bulk n-type Si wafer is used as the substrate and which was firstly cleaned in a diluted BHF solution for 60 seconds. The solution was spin coated onto the cleaned Si wafer and heated on top of a hot plate up to 145°C to stabilize the sol-gel layer and then it was annealed at 500°C to remove the solvents. In our experiments, the size limitation of our annealer only permits 3.5 cm x 3.5 cm sized samples. Nevertheless, the simplicity of the sol-gel SiO₂ process using spin coating to deposit the sol-gel SiO₂ solution is also applicable for wafer scale processing. To increase the thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer, multiple spin coating was carried out. A summary of the fabrication process is as described in Fig. 3.3. In order to eliminate the cracks and peeling, a number of different processes were carried out as is described in the following section.



Fig. 3.3: Schematic of the multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ fabrication process showing Si substrate cleaning by BHF, spin coating deposition of the sol-gel SiO₂, and annealing at 500°C. This is followed by O₂ plasma ashing and a short BHF dip before stacking on the next sol-gel SiO₂ layer which produces layers that does not peel or crack.

As described in the previous section, two main issues are present when stacking sol-gel SiO₂. The first issue is the appearance of cracks on the sol-gel SiO₂ layer and the second issue is the peeling of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. Both of these issues causes the sol-gel SiO₂ to not be stackable and prevents the fabrication of the cladding and passivation layers. The methods in order to eliminate the cracking and peeling issues are addressed separately in the following sections.

3. 4. Eliminating issues in multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ stacking

3.4.1 Eliminating crack issues in sol-gel SiO₂

In order to reduce cracks on a single SiO₂ layer, the thickness of each stacking layer must be controlled to be 0.7 μ m by regulating the spin coating rotation speed. From our previous estimations, the critical thickness where we see cracks occurring is around 0.8 µm and from Eqs. 3.1 and 3.2, this relates to an estimated intrinsic stress of 4.30 MPa which is caused by the difference in the thermal expansion of the single layer sol-gel SiO₂ and the Si substrate where the thermal expansion coefficient of sol-gel SiO₂ is much smaller at 0.55×10^{-7} K⁻¹ compared to Si which is 3.6×10^{-6} K⁻¹. By terminating the thickness of the 1st sol-gel SiO₂ layer to be 0.7 μ m (below the 0.8 μ m critical thickness), we control the estimated intrinsic stress to be around 3.4 MPa and then stack the 2nd layer on top of the first layer. When stacking the next sol-gel SiO₂ layer, the intrinsic stress of the 2nd layer is estimated to be 0.8 MPa for a 2nd layer thickness of 0.7 µm. The estimated intrinsic stress is lower because we believe it is due to the similar thermal expansion of the 2nd sol-gel SiO₂ layer and the bottom 1st layer. Similarly, successive stacking of the 3rd, 4th and 5th sol-gel SiO₂ layers stacked on top of one another is illustrated in Fig. 3.4 below which shows the estimated intrinsic stress in each stacked layer. A point to note in our assumption is that the estimated intrinsic stress for each layer starts at approximately 0.47 MPa due to shrinkage of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer during the annealing process which causes an initial stress [28]. Note also that the stress in the first layer may increase and cracks may occur in the first layer after multi-layer stacking while Fig. 3.4 shows only the stress after stacking. It is also observed in Fig. 3.4 that the maximum stress is different even among the 2nd to 5th layers. This is because as more layers are stacked, the effect of the thermal expansion between the Si substrate and the top most layer becomes less due to the greater distance between the Si substrate and top layer which reduces the maximum stress at the top stacked layer. By using multi-layer stacking of 0.7 μ m per layer and stacking 5 layers successively, the total thickness of the solgel SiO₂ layer is increased up to greater than 3.0 μ m and the estimated intrinsic stress is controlled to ensure that no cracks will occur in the sol-gel SiO₂ layer.



Fig. 3.4: Estimated intrinsic stress at different layers of sol-gel SiO₂. Our initial experiments showed that cracks started to appear for 0.8 μ m thick sol-gel SiO₂ layer which corresponds to an estimated intrinsic stress of 4.3 MPa. In order to eliminate cracks, we terminate the 1st layer at 0.7 μ m and the estimated intrinsic stress for this 3.32 MPa. The 2nd sol-gel SiO₂ layer has a lower estimated intrinsic stress due to it having a similar thermal expansion coefficient to the lower sol-gel SiO₂ layer. Similarly, the 3rd, 4th and 5th layer stacked on top of one another also has a lower estimated intrinsic stress.

Cracks during fabrication can occur when heating at both low temperature (140°C) and high temperature (500°C). Cracks at low temperature are characterized by non-directional cracks that have no preferred orientation as

shown in an example of Fig. 3.5 (a) below. For the SiO₂ sol-gel on Si fabrication process, we make use of an organic modified precursor, MTES to provide stress relief during the low temperature heating solvent evaporation stage [29]. Meanwhile, cracks at high temperature are directional as shown in Fig. 3.5 (b).



Fig. 3.5: Example of crack formation on sol-gel layer at (a) low heating temperature (140°C) and at (b) high heating temperature (500°C).

As described in the previous section, the main cause of cracks that appear during the annealing process is due to the difference in thermal expansion coefficient between the sol-gel SiO_2 and the Si substrate. The annealing temperature profile for the high temperature annealing stage is as shown in Fig. 3.6.



Fig. 3.6: High temperature annealing profile for SiO_2 in the thermal annealer showing the heating up stage and the cooling down stage with cooling down ramps of (a) 8°C/min, (b) 4°C/min, (c) 2°C/min and (d) 1°C/min.



Fig. 3.7: SiO₂ sol-gel on Si substrate sample at (a) maximum annealing temperature (position 1 in Fig 3.5) showing no cracks while (b) sample with 8°C/min cool down ramp (position 2 in Fig. 3.5) showing cracks across the whole sample

During the heating up stage, the sample undergoes stress due to densification. This thermal stress can lead to cracks especially if the layers have a large difference in thermal expansion coefficient [30]. Therefore, in order to minimize and eliminate the cracks, the subsequent layers stacked on top ideally should have a small difference in thermal expansion coefficient compared to the lower layers. We do not observe any cracks during the heating up stage as shown in Fig. 3.7 (a). Images of the sample at the maximum heating temperature do not show any evidence of cracks. This is because during the heating up process, the SiO₂ layer is still not fully cured yet. Therefore, there is no stress on the SiO₂ layer up to the maximum heating up temperature.

Cracks were only observed on the SiO₂ layer when cooling the sample from the maximum annealing temperature down to room temperature. Figure 3.7 (b) shows the appearance of cracks on the sample based on an 8°C cool down ramp. During the cooling down stage, thermal stress that was generated and accumulated in the SiO₂ layer is released, and due to the thermal coefficient difference between SiO₂ and Si gives rise to the formation of cracks. This formation of cracks however can be reduced by controlling the cooling down ramp of the SiO₂ layer. Figure 3.8 shows the microscope view of the cracks on the SiO₂ surface when the sample was cooled down from maximum heating temperature down to room temperature by different cooling down ramps.



Fig. 3.8: Surface of SiO₂ sol-gel on Si where the cooling down ramp was (a) 8°C/min, (b) 4°C/min, (c) 2°C/min and (d) 1°C/min.

Figure 3.8 (a) shows multiple oriented cracks and delamination of the SiO_2 sol-gel layer when cooling down at a rate of 8°C/min which appears over the whole sample. Slowing the cooling rate down to 4°C/min in Fig. 3.8 (b) produces lesser cracks that still occur over the whole sample but no delamination is observed. Figure 3.8 (c) with a rate of 2°C/min shows only zig-zag cracks that originate from point defects on the SiO₂ surface and is significantly less than in Fig. 3.8 (a) and Fig. 3.8 (b). Finally, Fig. 3.8 (d) with a cooling down rate of 1°C/min shows no cracks on the surface even ones originating from point defects. The appearance of the zig-zag cracks as shown in Fig. 3.8 (c) can be attributed to stress that accumulates at the defect point and then propagates through the sample in order to release the stress during the cooling down stage.

Table 3.1 Results of cracks density for different annealing cooling down

ramps

Annealing cooling down ramp (°C/min)	8	4	2	1
Crack density (μm²)	69.5	14.2	8.6	0.0

3.4.2 Eliminating peeling issues in sol-gel SiO₂ multi-layer stacking

For the peeling issue, it was determined that a polymer layer appears on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer during the annealing process which has a lower work of adhesion $(4.87 \times 10^{-20} \text{ J/m}^2)$ compared to SiO₂ $(6.55 \times 10^{-20} \text{ J/m}^2)$. In order to eliminate the peeling issue, a number of different experimental processes were carried out to determine the best parameters to achieve two layers stacking with no peeling effect as is elaborated below. The results are as described in Table 3.2.

- **Process 1:** 2^{nd} sol-gel SiO₂ layer spin coated directly on top of the 1^{st} sol-gel SiO₂ layer and both layers were annealed together at 500°C for 120 mins.
- **Process 2:** 1^{st} sol-gel SiO₂ layer annealed at 500°C for 120 mins and 2^{nd} sol-gel SiO₂ layer spin coated on top and then annealed at 500°C for 120 mins.
- **Process 3:** 1^{st} sol-gel SiO₂ layer annealed at 500°C for 120 mins, the layer was then subjected to O₂ plasma ashing for 200 sec before annealing again at 500°C for 120 mins. Similarly, the 2nd sol-gel SiO₂ layer was spin coated and annealed at 500°C for another 120 mins followed by O₂ plasma ashing for 200 sec and annealed again at 500°C for 120 mins.

	Process	Process	Process
	1	2	3
Total annealing time at 500°C (mins)	120	240	480
O ₂ plasma ashing between layers (secs)	None	None	200
Crack density (μm²)	47	18	0
Sample ratio of peeling (%)	100	78	0

Table 3.2: Results of	processes for two lay	ver stacking of	f sol-gel SiO ₂

The top and side view for process 1,2 and 3 are as shown in Fig. 3.9 (a) - (c) below. The thickness of process 1 is 1.78 μ m, thickness of process 2 is 1.28 μ m, and thickness of process 3 is 1.15 μ m. Cracks and peeling can be seen for process 1 and 2 in Fig. 3.9 (a) and (b).



Fig. 3.9: Side and top views of samples with 2 layers of stacked sol-gel SiO₂ fabricated by using: (a) Process 1 showing peeling of both layers across the whole sample, (b) Process 2 showing cracks propagating from the lower layer and (c) Process 3 showing no peeling or cracks on both sol-gel SiO₂ layers

When stacking two layers sol-gel SiO₂, our experiments have shown that a polymer layer appears at the top of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer during the annealing stage. This polymer layer is expected to materialize from the precursor materials used [31] where this layer reduces the surface adhesion due to the lower work of adhesion and is observed in Fig. 3.9 (b) of process 2. The polymer layer is expected to have a lower work of adhesion of 4.87×10^{-20} J/m² and this is lower than the SiO₂ work of adhesion of 6.55×10^{-20} J/m². Complete removal of this polymer layer is required in order to increase adhesion and eliminate peeling.

The annealing in process 3 was developed to eliminate the peeling issue where it was identified that removal of the polymer layer was required before stacking on the next sol-gel SiO₂ layer. In order to accomplish this, an O_2 plasma step was introduced to remove the polymer layer for surface conditioning. After firstly annealing the sample at 500°C, the sample was then subjected to O_2 plasma ashing in order to remove the polymer layer that has formed on the top surface. Subsequently, the annealing process was then repeated once again in order to completely densify the sol-gel SiO₂ layer and followed by O_2 plasma ashing again to remove any polymer layer that may appear again.

For two layer stacking of SiO₂, the thickness at each step of the process is as shown in Fig. 3.10 (a) - (c). The thickness of the SiO₂ was initially 0.76 μ m. It was observed that the thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer was reduced from 0.76 μ m down to 0.70 μ m after the annealing and O₂ plasma ashing process.

Similarly, Fig. 3.10 (c) shows the thickness of a two layer stacking of sol-gel SiO_2 after the annealing and O_2 plasma ashing which is 1.15 µm. Nevertheless, it is necessary to stack more than 1.15 µm for the purpose of optical confinement to avoid leakage into the substrate. To achieve greater thickness, the multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ is shown in the following section.



Fig. 3.10: The thickness of a sol-gel SiO₂ throughout the two layers stacking (a) initial thickness of starting at 0.76 μ m after spin coating, (b) the sol-gel SiO₂ thickness reduces to 0.70 μ m after annealing at 500°C and O₂ plasma ashing, (c) a two layer sol-gel SiO₂ stacking with thickness of 1.15 μ m thickness after the same annealing and O₂ plasma.

3. 5. Multi-layer stacking towards thicker sol-gel SiO₂ layer

In order to achieve a thicker sol-gel SiO_2 layer, multiple layers need to be stacked on top of one another. The main issues seen during the stacking process as previously described are peeling and cracks of the deposited multi-layer stacked SiO_2 as was shown in Figs. 3.1 and 3.2. The crack issue occurs due to the mechanical stress that builds up during the fabrication process when it exceeds the sol-gel's ability to elastically respond. Meanwhile, the peeling issue can completely detach the upper SiO₂ layer from the lower SiO₂ layer and this can happen on any layer during the fabrication process. The previous sections has described the cracking and peeling mechanisms and the steps required to overcome these issues.

In our experiment, by using multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂, it was successfully confirmed that crack and peeling free layers of 3.5 μ m thickness was achieved as shown in Fig. 3.11 below. Fig. 3.11 (a) shows a single layer SiO₂ with 0.7 μ m thickness, Fig. 3.11 (b) shows a 2 layer sol-gel SiO₂ with 1.15 μ m thickness, Fig. 3.11 (c) shows a 4 layer SiO₂ with 2.31 μ m thickness and Fig. 3.11 (d) shows a 6 layer SiO₂ with 3.52 μ m thickness.

Compared to the single thick layer sol-gel SiO₂ of 1.9 μ m shown previously in Fig. 3.1, we do not observe any cracks and peeling even for the 4 and the 6 multi-layer stacking shown in Fig. 3.11 (c) and 3.11 (d) which has a much thicker layer of 2.31 μ m and 3.52 μ m. We believe that by limiting the thickness of a single layer to 0.7 μ m where we estimate the intrinsic stress to be less than 3.32 MPa, we effectively stack multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ to achieve an overall greater thickness. There have been other reports that describe a multi-layer stacking having increased strength and rigidity due to the chemical bond formation between thin layers [29] which explains why the multi-layer scheme is able to exceed the crack and peel free thickness of a single layer. Therefore, it has been shown that by employing a multi-layer

stacking scheme, the thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ is increased to achieve crack and peel free layers to be used as optical waveguide cladding and passivation layers.



Fig. 3.11: Thickness of the sol-gel SiO₂ for (a) single layer (0.70 μ m), (b) two layers (1.15 μ m), (c) four layers (2.31 μ m), (d) six layers (3.52 μ m), and (e) graph showing the total thickness of sol-gel SiO₂ as a function of the number of layers deposited by spin coating.

3. 6. Resistivity measurement and refractive index of sol-gel SiO₂

In order to evaluate the characteristics of the sol-gel SiO₂, the refractive index was measured using an ellipsometer. The ellipsometer available can only conduct measurement at 632.8 nm wavelength. For a six layer sol-gel SiO₂ showed a refractive index of 1.42. This slightly lower refractive index compared to SiO₂ deposited by other methods can be attributed to the porosity of the sol-gel SiO₂ based fabrication process [32].



Fig. 3.12: Resistivity measurement of sol-gel SiO₂ (a) TLM structure of metal contacts with varying distances of 15 μ m, 25 μ m and 35 μ m and (b) curve tracer results showing <0.1 μ A at 100 V for all metal contact distances even at the closest metal contact of 15 μ m indicating resistivity measurement of >6.6x10¹³ Ω .

In order to evaluate the suitability of the sol-gel SiO₂ as a passivation layer, metal contacts were deposited in a transfer length method (TLM) structure as shown in Fig. 3.12 (a) above to measure the resistivity. IV measurements were carried out and Fig. 3.12 (b) shows the IV curve tracer output at the limit of our measurement setup with an obtained resistance of $1 \times 10^9 \Omega$.

This high resistivity makes the sol-gel SiO₂ layer suitable as a passivation layer for optical and electronic devices [33]. A summary of the characteristics of a six layer sol-gel SiO₂ is as described in Table 3.2 below.

Table 3.3: Characteristics for a six layer sol-gel SiO₂

	Thickness (μm)	Surface resistivity (Ω)	Refractive index
SiO ₂ sol-gel	3.5	>6.6 x 10 ¹³	1.42

3. 7. Stacking different materials on sol-gel SiO₂ as core layer

In order to evaluate the suitability of the developed SiO₂ sol-gel layer as a cladding layer, a number of different materials were experimented on as the core layer on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ to realize an optical waveguide. Our initial experiments made use of different sol-gel materials stacked on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ to try to achieve an all sol-gel process to fabricate optical waveguide. Later on, different core materials deposited through the sputtering process were also experimented on. The core materials experimented on were: sol-gel TiO₂, sol-gel ZnO, sputtered SiN and sputtered amorphous silicon and these were all stacked on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer. A summary of the materials used, the refractive index, the critical thickness to maintain fundamental mode, the effective index for 100 nm and 200 nm core layer thickness as well as the required thickness of the SiO₂ cladding layer to maintain >99% optical confinement are as described in the following Table 3.4. It can be seen that for lower refractive index core, a thicker cladding layer is required. Similarly, if the core layer is thinner, a much thicker cladding layer is also required to maintain > 99% optical confinement.

Table 3.4: Characteristics of different core layers stacked on top of sol-gel

<u></u>	\mathbf{a}
N	"
31	J.

Material	Sol-gel	Amorphous	SiN	Sol-gel	Sol-gel
	SiO ₂	Si		TiO ₂	ZnO
Usage	Cladding	Core layer	Core	Core	Core
	layer		layer	layer	layer
Refractive	1.44	3.0	1.99	2.43	1.92
index					
Critical	-	294 nm	563	395	605
thickness to			nm	nm	nm
maintain					
fundament					
al mode					
For a core laye	r thickness of	100 nm			
Effective		1.87	1.485	1.473	1.473
refractive					
index					
Cladding		1.79 μm	5.94	6.92	6.92
layer			μm	μm	μm
thickness					
For a core layer thickness 200 nm					
Effective		2.32	1.579	1.547	1.547
refractive					
index					
Cladding		1.16 µm	3.32	3.80	3.80
layer			μm	μm	μm
thickness					

3.7.1 Sputtered a-Si as core layer

In order to evaluate the suitability of the developed SiO_2 sol-gel layer as a cladding layer, an amorphous-Si (a-Si) layer with a refractive index of approximately 3.0 was sputtered on top of the sol-gel SiO_2 to form a waveguide core layer.

Main pressure (Torr)	1.6 x10 ⁻²
Ar gas flow rate (sccm)	20.0
Plasma power (W)	500
Temperature (°C)	250
Sputtering time (mins)	16

The parameters for the a-Si sputtering process was as follows:

For an a-Si core layer thickness of 200 nm, a thin SiO₂ cladding layer will cause light to leak from the core into the substrate. Therefore, simulation as shown in Fig. 3.13 (a) for an SiO₂ cladding layer of 1.9 μ m is shown to be sufficiently thick enough to confine all light to within the core with no leakage into the substrate. To achieve 1.9 μ m thickness, a 3 layer sol-gel SiO₂ deposition is sufficient. Figure 3.13 (b) shows the facet of the fabricated a-Si core with thickness of 200 nm, waveguide width of 4 µm and 3 layers of solgel SiO₂ bottom cladding layer with a thickness of 1.9 μ m. The optical measurements were carried out using a cut-back method at 1550 nm wavelength for different lengths. Figure 3.13 (c) shows the optical field profile for the 4 μ m width waveguide and fig. 3.13 (d) plots the measured output light power as a function of the waveguide length. The propagation loss was determined to be 10.1 dB/cm. The higher loss of this structure can be attributed to the unoptimized a-Si sputtering parameters. In order to reduce the loss, better hydrogen passivation of the dangling bond defects in the a-Si core is required as has been reported in literature [34]. Nevertheless, the ability to sputter a-Si directly onto the developed sol-gel SiO₂ layer and optical loss measured demonstrates the sol-gel SiO₂'s capability and potential to be used as a cladding layer for optical waveguides.



Fig. 3.13: Amorphous si core layer on sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer waveguide: (a) simulation for a 200 nm a-Si core layer on 1.9 μ m SiO₂ sol-gel cladding layer showing no leakage of light into the substrate, (b) facet view of fabricated 4 μ m width a-Si waveguide on 3 layer sol-gel SiO₂ of 1.9 μ m thickness, (c) optical field profile for the 4 μ m width a-Si on sol-gel SiO₂ waveguide and (d) output light power for waveguides of different lengths with propagation loss of 10.1 dB/cm.

Our measured propagation loss of 10.1 dB/cm for sputtered a-Si is comparable to other reported values for a-Si waveguides which has been reported to be between 4.5 dB/cm [35] to 14 dB/cm [36]. By using PECVD hydrogenated amorphous silicon (a-Si:H), all dangling bonds are saturated with hydrogen and a low propagation loss of between 0.5 dB/cm to 2.0 dB/cm has been demonstrated [37]. Therefore, it is expected that by employing a similar a-Si:H core layer on top of our developed sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer, a much lower loss is achievable.

3.7.2 Sputtered SiN as core layer

SiN is a material with a refractive index of 1.99. In this experiment, SiN was stacked onto the sol-gel SiO₂ using sputtering technique.

The SiN sputtering deposition parameters are:

Main pressure (Pa)	1.2 x10 ⁻¹
Ar gas flow rate (sccm)	16.0
N ₂ gas flow rate (sccm)	3.0
Plasma power (W)	500
RF power (W)	500
Sputtering time (mins)	35



Fig. 3.14: Sputterd SiN on sol-gel SiO₂ where (a) whole sample of 3cm x 3cm sputtered SiN on top of sol-gel SiO₂ after 20 mins removed from sputterer, (b) top view of sputtered SiN layer showing buckling characteristics on sputtered SiN layer while sol-gel SiO₂ layer shows no damage and (c) side view of sputtered SiN layer showing buckling.

As shown in Fig. 3.14, the SiN layer undergoes compressive stress and this is evident from the buckling characteristics seen in Fig. 3.14 (b) and (c). The compressive stress in SiN has been reported to be up to 200 MPa while stress reduction techniques has been reported for PECVD deposited SiN [38] and this may be a possible option for stacking SiN on top of sol-gel SiO₂.

The Fig. 3.15 below shows the difference in characteristic between tensile stress as is seen during the development of the sol-gel SiO2 layer and compressive stress as is seen when depositing the SiN on top of the sol-gel SiO2 layer. Tensile stress which manifests itself in cracks and is seen in Fig. 3.15 (a) while compressive stress manifest itself in buckling or worm tracks as seen in Fig. 3.15 (b)



Fig 3.15: Comparison between (a) tensile stress seen during development of sol-gel SiO₂ which manifests in cracks against (b) compressive stress as seen during sputtering of SiN on top of sol-gel SiO₂ which manifests itself in buckling or worm tracks.

3.7.3 Sol-gel ZnO as core layer

ZnO is a material with high refractive index of 1.92 which has also been demonstrated as optical waveguide through sputtering deposition. For the sol-gel ZnO, the ZnO chemical precursor was procured from Kojunda Chemicals. The sol-gel Zn O was spin coated onto the sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer at various spin coater rpm speeds and heated on a hot plate up to

 350° C to stabilize the layer. For sol-gel ZnO, a number of published results have been presented. However, majority of the sol-gel ZnO layers were stacked directly onto glass or quartz substrates. In our work, we attempt to stack sol-gel ZnO onto sol-gel SiO₂ to develop an all sol-gel fabrication technique.

A review of sol-gel ZnO on the different substrates, the heat treatments applied and the obtained layer thickness are as follows in Table 3.5.

Author	Substrate	1 ^s annealing	2 nd annealing	ZnO thickness
	type	treatment (°C)	treatment (°C)	(nm)
Liu, et al. [39]	Glass	100	500	220
Kumar et al. [40]	Si	250	350-450	250
Bao et al. [41]	Quartz	300	450-600	300
Bole et al. [42]	Glass	300	300-425	275-375
Brenier et al. [43]	Si	80	250	20-60
Peterson et al. [44]	Si, quartz	300	700	180
Raoufi et al. [45]	Glass	250	300-500	500
Lin et al. [46]	Si, glass	300	450-550	280
Mridha et al. [47]	Glass	120	550	260
Dutta et al. [48]	Glass	350	550	36-247
Basak et al. [49]	Sapphire	120	550	300
Zhang et al. [50]	Si	120	600	434
Ohyama et al. [51]	Silica	300	600	100-260
Fujihara et al. [52]	Glass	400-500	400-500	200
Kokubun et al. [53]	Silica,	90	500	150
	Sapphire	300	600	
Delgado et al. [54]	Glass	100	200-600	450
Ohya et al. [55]	Glass	110	600	11-33

 Table 3.5: Substrate, annealing parameters and obtained thickness for

sol-gel ZnO

In our experiments, we were unable to etch the ZnO layer either through dry etching or wet etching. Experiments conducted using the available SF_6 , CHF_3
and C_3F_8 gasses did not etch the ZnO layer at all. For wet etching, a number of acids were trialled. HCl acid and acetic acid was found to not etch the layer while BHF etching removed the lower SiO₂ cladding layer before the ZnO layer could be etched. Due to this limitation, a ridge waveguide structure was designed to characterize the sol-gel ZnO layer. A ridge waveguide is a structure consisting of a bottom cladding layer, a core layer and an etched top rib cover layer as shown in Fig. 3.16 below. The refractive index of the core layer is higher than the bottom cladding and top cover layer thus confining light in the vertical direction. By adjusting the ridge width, *2a*, height of the rib over, *h*, and height of etched cover layer, *t*, light can be confined to within the ridge structure.



Fig. 3.16: Ridge waveguide structure with width of *2a*, core layer height of *d*, rib cover layer height of *h* and etched rib cover height of *t*.

The ridge waveguide structure is difficult to analyse by Mercatili's method or Kumar's method of division of the waveguide [56]. By following the work of Okamoto [57], in order to analyse the ridge waveguide structure, numerical methods should be used such as finite element method or the effective index method. The effective index method is as described in Appendix B following the work of Okamoto. Essentially, the effective refractive index for the area under the ridge is higher effective refractive index of the surrounding area as shown in Fig. 3.17 below where $n_{eff}(h) > n_{eff}(t)$.



Fig. 3.17: Effective index distribution $n_{eff}(x)$ for area under the ridge -a > x > aand the surrounding area x > a, x < -a

Simulation of the all sol-gel structure was conducted as shown in Fig 3.18. For this simulation, the thickness of the core was set to 300 nm and the rib height was set to $0.5+t \mu m$. The waveguide width was varied from 2 μm to 4 μm and the thickness of the etched top cover sol-gel, t, was varied from 0.2 μm to 0.6 μm . With a fixed rib height, *h*, our simulation has shown that the lateral confinement in the core layer is strongly affected by the thickness of the etched top cover layer.





The sol-gel SiO₂ layer was fabricated using the same recipe as previous described. For the sol-gel ZnO layer, it was spin coated directly on top the SiO₂ sol-gel layer. After spin coating, the sample was heated on a hot plate in order to stabilize the layer and was inserted into an annealing furnace and heated up to 500°C for 2 hours under vacuum condition. The thickness of the

sol-gel ZnO was found to be only around 150 nm for a single layer, therefore a second sol-gel ZnO layer was spin coated on top of the first layer and annealed using the same parameters. For the top cover layer, the same SiO₂ sol-gel recipe was again used. However, after the hot plate heating stage, the sample was coated in photoresist and waveguide patterns were defined using a mask aligner. The ridge waveguide structure was then etched using a CHF₃ based inductively coupled plasma (ICP). Lastly, the sample was annealed at 500°C for 2 hours under vacuum condition to densify the top SiO₂ sol-gel cover layer. A summary of the fabrication process is as described in Fig. 3.19. The sample was cleaved to different lengths and optical measurement was conducted using a 1.55 μ m laser diode as a source. An optical power meter was used to measure the loss through the all sol-gel ridge waveguide structure.



Fig. 3.19: Schematic of the all sol-gel fabrication process showing stacking of SiO₂ sol-gel bottom cladding layer, ZnO sol-gel core layer and SiO₂ sol-gel top cover layer to form the ridge waveguide structure. The main issue observed with a sol-gel based fabrication technique is the appearance of cracks on the sol-gel layers due to a mismatch of thermal expansion co-efficient. Even though ZnO and SiO₂ sol-gel have a difference in thermal expansion co-efficient, by controlling the cooling down ramp during the annealing process we can minimize the appearance of cracks. Throughout the fabrication process of the all sol-gel ridge waveguide however, other issues were also observed such as described in Fig. 3.20 below. Figure 3.20 (a) shows bubbles forming in the sol-gel ZnO core layer. We believe that the bubbles were due to a residue or polymer layer forming between the ZnO layers which prevents complete solvent evaporation. Experiments conducted to remove this residue layer using the available dry etching or wet etching technique did not give any positive results and the bubbles were still present when stacking multi-layer sol-gel ZnO. Therefore, in order to mitigate the appearance of these bubbles, a single ZnO spin coating step was conducted with a lower spin coating parameter. A downside of this is that the ZnO core layer thickness was limited to 200 nm. Similarly another issue seen in Fig 3.20 (b) shows vertical cracks that originate from between the bottom SiO₂ and ZnO core layer. In order to minimize these vertical cracks of the ZnO core layer, the hot plate heating up stage was increased to 300°C for 2 hours in order to remove the solvent from the layer. Cooling down ramp of the annealing stage for sol-gel ZnO was also set to 1° C/min which aided in reducing the appearance of cracks.

106



Fig. 3.20: Issues observed during fabrication of an all sol-gel ridge waveguide which includes (a) bubbles forming within the ZnO core sol-gel layer, (b) vertical cracks origination from the interface between ZnO core sol-gel and SiO₂ bottom sol-gel layer.

Due to the optimization of the fabrication process required to reduce peeling and cracking, a final ridge waveguide structure with the dimensions as shown in Fig. 3.21 (a) was obtained. The SiO₂ bottom cladding sol-gel layer thickness obtained was 0.7 μ m, the ZnO core sol-gel layer thickness was 200 nm and the top SiO₂ cover sol-gel thickness of the ridge waveguide was 0.7 μ m.

The ridge waveguides were cleaved into samples of 1 mm, 1.5 mm and 3 mm lengths and the optical loss measurements was conducted. An example of the optical field profile obtained for a 3 μ m wide ridge waveguide with a 1.5 mm length is as shown in Fig. 3.21 (b) below. Figure 3.20 (c) shows the measured power output from the ridge waveguides with lengths from 1 mm to 3 mm with an average loss α , of 9.6 dB/mm.

107



Propagation loss

1.5

Waveguide length [mm] (c)

2.5

3.5

9.6 dB/mm

-32

-36

0.5

Fig. 3.21: Figures of (a) fabricated all sol-gel ridge waveguide with an SiO₂ bottom sol-gel layer of 0.7 μ m, ZnO core sol-gel layer of 200 nm and SiO₂ top cladding sol-gel layer of 0.7 μm on a bulk Si substrate, (b) the optical field profile from the end facet of a 1.5 mm length ridge waveguide and (c) measured power for different waveguide lengths with an average loss of α = 9.6 dB/mm.

For analysis of a ridge waveguide structure, numerical methods such as finite element method and effective index method can be utilized. For the effective index method, the area under the ridge is determined to have a higher refractive index compared to the areas surrounding it. By following the work of Okamoto [57], the dispersion equation can be obtained by;

$$u \tan(u) = \frac{n_{eff}^2(h)}{n_{eff}^2(t)} w$$
 (3.9)

$$u = ka \sqrt{n_{eff}^2(h) - \left(\frac{\beta}{k}\right)^2}$$
(3.10)

$$w = ka \sqrt{\left(\frac{\beta}{k}\right)^2 - n_{eff}^2(t)}$$
(3.11)

where n_{eff} (h) is the effective refractive index under the ridge and n_{eff} (t) is the effective refractive index under the surrounding area. The electric field profile can then be determined.

The electric field profile for the ridge waveguide is simulated as shown in Fig. 3.22. Figure 3.22 (a) shows the electric field profile for the current fabrication dimensions showing 17.6% of the optical light absorbed into the Si substrate which causes the high loss currently seen. In order to reduce the % of light absorbed into the Si substrate to below 1%, two possible solutions exists. The first shown in fig 3.22 (b) is by increasing the bottom SiO₂ layer significantly to 3.8 μ m thickness. Another solution is shown in fig 3.21(c) where the ZnO core layer thickness is increased to 500 nm and the bottom SiO₂ layer is increased slightly to 2.5 μ m. Figure 3.22 (d) indicates the electric field profile for the current fabrication method and for these two scenarios.



Fig. 3.22: Simulation results based on the dimensions of (a) current fabricated all sol-gel ridge waveguide showing the optical field leaking from the ZnO core layer into the Si substrate, and possible solutions to overcome this issue by (b) increasing the thickness of the bottom SiO_2 sol-gel cladding layer to 2.0 µm or by (c) increasing the thickness of the core ZnO sol-gel layer to 500 nm and bottom SiO_2 layer to 1.0 µm. Graph (d) shows the comparison between the % of light absorbed into the Si substrate at these 3 different scenarios with higher % of light absorbed by the Si indicating higher loss through the waveguide.

3.7.4 Sol-gel TiO₂ as core layer

TiO₂ is a material with high refractive index of 2.43 which has been demonstrated in literature as optical waveguides mainly through the sputtering deposition process. In our work, we experiment by using sol-gel TiO₂. The TiO₂ chemical precursor used was procured from Kojunda Chemicals. The sol-gel TiO₂ was spin coated onto the sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer at 1000 rpm spin coating speed and heated on the hot plate to 145°C to stabilize the layer. The sample was then annealed up to 500°C, however in all of our experiments, the TiO₂ layer would crack and delaminate from the SiO₂ layer during this annealing process. The mechanism for the crack and delamination was determined to be due to the large difference in thermal expansion coefficients between the sol-gel SiO₂ (0.55 x 10^{-6} /K) and sol-gel TiO₂ (10.2 x 10^{-6} /K) layers.

In order to alleviate the stress that causes cracks during the annealing process, etching of the TiO_2 layer was thought to be able to provide stress relief similar as to that reported in literature for other materials [58]. Etching of TiO_2 was able to be conducted by using a BHF solution as is shown in Fig. 3.22 below after the TiO_2 layer was heated on the hot plate but before the annealing process. During this stage, the TiO_2 layer has not fully densified yet, thus it is able to be etched. Despite being fully etched down, it was still found that the cracks and peeling would occur during the annealing process.



Fig. 3.23: Experiments with TiO_2 as the core layer on top of SiO_2 sol-gel: (a) <60 nm sol-get TiO_2 layer on top of sol-gel SiO_2 layer, (b) top view of etched sol-gel TiO_2 layer, and (c) the same etched sample after the annealing process.

Figure 3.23 (a) shows the side view of an etched TiO_2 layer of <60nm thickness on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ layer. The etching process using BHF was conducted after the hot plate annealing stage where the TiO_2 layer was heated up to 145°C to stabilize after spin coating. Figure 3.23 (b) shows the top view of the TiO_2 sample before annealing while Fig. 3.23 (c) shows the cracks and delamination that occurs after annealing at 500°C. Literature for sol-gel TiO_2 layers have demonstrated that for optical waveguides, sol-gel TiO_2 have to be annealed between 500°C - 900°C in order to crystalize the TiO_2 layer for it to be usable as an optical waveguide core layer [59]. Because of the cracks and delamination that occurs in our processing due to the difference in thermal expansion coefficients, the sol-gel TiO_2 was found to not be suitable to be used the core layer on top of the sol-gel SiO₂ cladding layer.

3.8. Conclusion

We have developed a sol-gel deposition scheme with the ability to stack multiple layers of sol-gel SiO₂ onto an Si substrate to achieve greater than 0.8 µm thickness. The main issue of peeling and cracks of the multi-layer stacked sol-gel SiO₂ layers were overcome by a double annealing process at 500°C for complete solvent evaporation, O_2 plasma ashing to remove the polymer layer and a short BHF dip for surface conditioning. A relatively thick sol-gel SiO₂ layer thickness of greater than 3 µm was achieved by six layers of spin coating deposition. The refractive index was determined to be 1.42. To assess its suitability as a cladding layer, an a-Si core layer was sputtered directly onto the 1.9 μ m SiO₂ sol-gel cladding layer to form an optical waveguide with a propagation loss of 10.1 dB/cm measured at 1550 nm wavelength. Resistivity measurements were found to be greater than $1 \times 10^{9} \Omega$. Furthermore, different core layer materials of sputtered SiN, sol-gel TiO₂ and sol-gel ZnO were also trialled to assess the feasibility of stacking these materials on top of the developed multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂. These results demonstrates that the developed multi-layer stacking scheme of solgel SiO₂ layers is suitable to realize cladding and passivation layers for optical waveguides in conjunction with different core materials on an Si substrate.

113

3.9. References

- C. H. Henry, R. F. Kazarinov, H. J. Lee, K. J. Orlowsky, and L. E. Katz, "Low loss Si₃N₄–SiO₂ optical waveguides on Si," *Appl. Opt.*, vol. 26, no. 13, p. 2621, Jul. 1987.
- [2] H. Search, C. Journals, A. Contact, M. Iopscience, and I. P. Address, "Periodic changes in SiO₂/Si (111) interface structures with progress of thermal oxidation," vol. 675, no. 111, 1994.
- [3] T. Kawanoue, S. Omoto, M. Hasunuma, and T. Yoda, "Investigation of Cu ion drift through CVD TiSiN into SiO₂ under bias temperature stress conditions," *leice Electron. Express*, vol. 2, no. 7, pp. 254–259, 2005.
- [4] Y. T. Kim, S. M. Cho, Y. G. Seo, H. D. Yoon, Y. M. Im, and D. H. Yoon, "Influence of hydrogen on SiO₂ thick film deposited by PECVD and FHD for silica optical waveguide," *Cryst. Res. Technol.*, vol. 37, no. 12, pp. 1257–1263, Dec. 2002.
- [5] S. Morohashi, A. Matsuo, T. Hara, S. Tsujimura, and M. Kawanishi, "SiO₂ insulation layer fabricated using RF magnetron facing target sputtering and conventional RF magnetron sputtering," *Japanese J. Appl. Physics, Part 1 Regul. Pap. Short Notes Rev. Pap.*, vol. 40, no. 8, pp. 4876–4877, 2001.
- [6] S. M. Baumann, C. C. Martner, D. W. Martin, R. J. Blattner, and A. J. Braundmeier, "A study of electron beam evaporated SiO₂, TiO₂, and Al₂O₂films using RBS, HFS, and SIMS," *Nucl. Inst. Methods Phys. Res. B*, vol. 45, no. 1–4, pp. 664–668, 1990.
- [7] B. B. Burton, S. W. Kang, S. W. Rhee, and S. M. George, "SiO₂ atomic layer deposition using tris(dimethylamino)silane and hydrogen peroxide studied by in situ transmission FTIR spectroscopy," J. Phys. Chem. C, vol. 113, no. 19, pp. 8249–8257, 2009.
- [8] M. Yoshida and P. N. Prasad, "Fabrication of channel waveguides from sol-gel-processed polyvinylpyrrolidone/SiO₂ composite materials," *Appl. Opt.*, vol. 35, no. 9, 1996.

- [9] V. A. Romanova, P. A. Somov, and L. B. Matyushkin, "Experimental solgel fabrication and theoretical simulation of one-dimensional photonic crystals with a defect state," *J. Phys. Conf. Ser.*, vol. 917, p. 062049, Nov. 2017.
- [10] Z. Wang, J. Ackaert, C. Salm, F. G. Kuper, K. Bessemans, and E. De Backer, "Plasma charging damage induced by a power ramp down step in the end of plasma enhanced chemical vapour deposition (PECVD) process," in 6th Annual Workshop on Semiconductor Advances for Future Electronics and Sensors, SAFE 2003, 2003, pp. 766–770.
- [11] T. A. Wall, R. P. Chu, J. W. Parks, D. Ozcelik, H. Schmidt, and A. R. Hawkins, "Improved environmental stability for plasma enhanced chemical vapor deposition SiO₂ waveguides using buried channel designs," *Opt. Eng.*, vol. 55, no. 4, p. 040501, 2016.
- [12] Failure Knowledge Database, "Silane gas explosion at Osaka University."
- [13] C. J. Brinker, G. C. Frye, A. J. Hurd, and C. S. Ashley, "Fundamentals of sol-gel dip coating," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 201, no. 1, pp. 97–108, 1991.
- [14] X. He, J. Wu, X. Gao, L. Wu, and X. Li, "Comparative studies of sol-gel SiO2 thin films prepared by spin-coating and dip-coating techniques," vol. 6722, p. 672217, 2007.
- [15] K. Okuyama and W. W. Lenggoro, "Preparation of nanoparticles via spray route," *Chem. Eng. Sci.*, vol. 58, no. 3–6, pp. 537–547, 2003.
- [16] C. Peroz, V. Chauveau, E. Barthel, and E. Søndergård, "Nanoimprint lithography on silica sol-gels: A simple route to sequential patterning," *Adv. Mater.*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 555–558, 2009.
- [17] J. F. Destino *et al.*, "3D printed optical quality silica and silica-titania glasses from sol-gel feedstocks," *Adv. Mater. Technol.*, vol. 1700323, pp. 1–10, 2018.
- [18] Y. Katayama, E. Ando, and T. Kawaguchi, "Characterization of SiO₂ films on glass substrate by sol-gel and vacuum deposition methods," *J. Non. Cryst. Solids*, vol. 147–148, no. C, pp. 437–441, 1992.
- Y. Sorek, R. R. Finkelstein, S. Ruschin, Y. Sorek, and R. Reisfelda, "Sol-gel glass waveguides prepared at low temperature," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 63, no. 24, pp. 3256–3258, 1993.

- [20] M. A. Duguay, Y. Kokubun, T. L. Koch, and L. Pfeiffer, "Antiresonant reflecting optical waveguides in SiO₂Si multilayer structures," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 49, no. 1, pp. 13–15, 1986.
- [21] A. Ohtomo and A. Tsukazaki, "Pulsed laser deposition of thin films and superlattices based on ZnO," Semicond. Sci. Technol., vol. 20, no. 4, pp. S1–S12, Apr. 2005.
- [22] Y. S. Park, "Characteristics of sputtered zinc-oxide films prepared by UBM sputtering for thin film transistors," J. Non. Cryst. Solids, vol. 357, no. 3, pp. 1096–1100, 2011.
- [23] P. Nunes, B. Fernandes, E. Fortunato, P. Vilarinho, and R. Martins, "Performances presented by zinc oxide thin films deposited by spray pyrolysis," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 337, no. 1, pp. 176–179, 1999.
- [24] S. I. Najafi, T. Touam, R. Sara, M. P. Andrews, and M. A. Fardad, "Sol-Gel glass waveguide and grating on silicon," J. Light. Technol., vol. 16, no. 9, pp. 1640–1646, 1998.
- [25] G. G. Stoney, "The tension of metallic films deposited by electrolysis," *Proc. R. Soc. A Math. Phys. Eng. Sci.*, vol. 82, no. 553, pp. 172–175, 1909.
- [26] D. M. Mattox, "Atomic film growth and resulting film properties: Residual film stress," *Educational guide to vacuum coating process*, pp. 22–23, 2001.
- [27] H. Zeng, *Polymer adhesion, friction, and lubrication*. John Wiley & Sons, 2013.
- [28] G. W. Scherer, "Sintering of sol-gel films," J. Sol-Gel Sci. Technol., vol. 8, no. 1–3, pp. 353–363, 1997.
- [29] E. J. Kappert, D. Pavlenko, J. Malzbender, A. Nijmeijer, N. E. Benes, and P. A. Tsai, "Formation and prevention of fractures in sol–gel-derived thin films," *Soft Matter*, vol. 11, no. 5, pp. 882–888, 2015.
- [30] H. Kozuka, Handbook of sol-gel science and technology. Springer, 2005.
- [31] C. J. Brinker, "Hydrolysis and condensation of silicates: Effects on structure," *J. Non. Cryst. Solids*, vol. 100, no. 1–3, pp. 31–50, Mar. 1988.

- [32] Y. Tamar, M. Tzabari, C. Haspel, and Y. Sasson, "Estimation of the porosity and refractive index of sol-gel silica films using high resolution electron microscopy," *Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells*, vol. 130, pp. 246– 256, 2014.
- [33] S. Ferré, A. Peinado, E. Garcia-Caurel, V. Trinité, M. Carras, and R. Ferreira, "Comparative study of SiO₂, Si₃N₄ and TiO₂ thin films as passivation layers for quantum cascade lasers," *Opt. Express*, vol. 24, no. 21, p. 24032, 2016.
- [34] S. Zhu, G. Q. Lo, and D. L. Kwong, "Low-loss amorphous silicon wire waveguide for integrated photonics: effect of fabrication process and the thermal stability," *Opt. Express*, vol. 18, no. 24, p. 25283, 2010.
- [35] D. K. Sparacin *et al.*, "Low loss amorphous silicon channel waveguides for Integrated Photonics," *3rd IEEE Int. Conf. Gr. IV Photonics, 2006.*, pp. 15–16, 2006.
- [36] Y. Shoji *et al.,* "Ultrafast nonlinear effects in hydrogenated amorphous silicon wire waveguide," *Opt. Express*, vol. 18, no. 6, p. 5668, 2010.
- [37] A. Harke, M. Krause, and J. Mueller, "Low-loss singlemode amorphous silicon waveguides," *Electron. Lett.*, vol. 41, no. 25, p. 1377, 2005.
- [38] Q. Li *et al.*, "Fabrication of SiN_x thin film of micro dielectric barrier discharge reactor for maskless nanoscale etching," *Micromachines*, vol. 7, no. 12, pp. 1–10, 2016.
- [39] Z. Liu, Z. Jin, W. Li, and J. Qiu, "Preparation of ZnO porous thin films by sol-gel method using PEG template," *Mater. Lett.*, vol. 59, no. 28, pp. 3620–3625, 2005.
- [40] N. Kumar, R. Kaur, and R. M. Mehra, "Photoluminescence studies in solgel derived Zno films," *J. Lumin.*, vol. 126, no. 2, pp. 784–788, 2007.
- [41] D. Bao, H. Gu, and A. Kuang, "Sol-gel-derived c-axis oriented ZnO thin films," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 312, no. 1–2, pp. 37–39, 1998.
- [42] M. P. Bole and D. S. Patil, "Effect of annealing temperature on the optical constants of zinc oxide films," *J. Phys. Chem. Solids*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp. 466–471, 2009.
- [43] R. Brenier and L. Ortéga, "Structural properties and stress in ZnO films obtained from a nanocolloidal sol," J. Sol-Gel Sci. Technol., vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 137–145, 2004.

- [44] J. Petersen *et al.*, "Optical properties of ZnO thin films prepared by solgel process," *Microelectronics J.*, vol. 40, no. 2, pp. 239–241, 2009.
- [45] D. Raoufi and T. Raoufi, "The effect of heat treatment on the physical properties of sol-gel derived ZnO thin films," *Appl. Surf. Sci.*, vol. 255, no. 11, pp. 5812–5817, 2009.
- [46] L. Y. Lin and D. E. Kim, "Effect of annealing temperature on the tribological behavior of ZnO films prepared by sol-gel method," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 517, no. 5, pp. 1690–1700, 2009.
- [47] S. Mridha and D. Basak, "Effect of thickness on the structural, electrical and optical properties of ZnO films," *Mater. Res. Bull.*, vol. 42, no. 5, pp. 875–882, 2007.
- [48] M. Dutta, S. Mridha, and D. Basak, "Effect of sol concentration on the properties of ZnO thin films prepared by sol-gel technique," *Appl. Surf. Sci.*, vol. 254, no. 9, pp. 2743–2747, 2008.
- [49] D. Basak, G. Amin, B. Mallik, G. K. Paul, and S. K. Sen, "Photoconductive UV detectors on sol-gel-synthesized ZnO films," J. Cryst. Growth, vol. 256, no. 1–2, pp. 73–77, 2003.
- [50] Y. Zhang, B. Lin, X. Sun, and Z. Fu, "Temperature-dependent photoluminescence of nanocrystalline ZnO thin films grown on Si (100) substrates by the sol-gel process," *Appl. Phys. Lett.*, vol. 86, no. 13, pp. 1–3, 2005.
- [51] M. Ohyama, H. Kozuka, and T. Yoko, "Sol-gel preparation of ZnO films with extremely preferred orientation along (002) plane from zinc acetate solution," *Thin Solid Films*, vol. 306, no. 1, pp. 78–85, 1997.
- [52] S. Fujihara, C. Sasaki, and T. Kimura, "Crystallization behavior and origin of c-axis orientation in sol-gel-derived ZnO:Li thin films on glass substrates," *Appl. Surf. Sci.*, vol. 180, no. 3–4, pp. 341–350, 2001.
- [53] Y. Kokubun, H. Kimura, and S. Nakagomi, "Preparation of ZnO Thin Films on Sapphire Substrates by Sol-Gel Method," *Jpn. J. Appl. Phys.*, vol. 42, no. Part 2, No. 8A, pp. L904–L906, 2003.

- [54] G. Torres Delgado, C. I. Zúñiga Romero, S. A. Mayén Hernández, R. Castanedo Pérez, and O. Zelaya Angel, "Optical and structural properties of the sol-gel-prepared ZnO thin films and their effect on the photocatalytic activity," *Sol. Energy Mater. Sol. Cells*, vol. 93, no. 1, pp. 55–59, 2009.
- [55] Y. Ohya, H. Saiki, and Y. Takahashi, "Preparation of transparent, electrically conducting ZnO film from zinc acetate and alkoxide," J. Mater. Sci., vol. 29, no. 15, pp. 4099–4103, 1994.
- [56] T. Tamir, *Guided-Wave Optoelectronics*, 2nd ed., vol. 26. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1988.
- [57] K. Okamoto, "Planar optical waveguides," in *Fundamentals of Optical Waveguides*, vol. 62, no. February, Elsevier, 2006, pp. 13–55.
- [58] X. Zhang and S. Zhang, "A microbridge method in tensile testing of substrate for fracture toughness of thin gilms," *Nanosci. Nanotechnol. Lett.*, vol. 3, no. 6, pp. 735–743, 2011.
- [59] A. S. Bakri *et al.*, "Effect of annealing temperature of titanium dioxide thin films on structural and electrical properties," in *AIP Conference Proceedings*, 2017, vol. 1788, p. 030030.

Chapter 4: Conclusions and outlook

4.1. Conclusions

As outlined in chapter 1, the photonic integrated circuit is one of the main schemes proposed to improve energy efficiency in the information and communications technology field. Much progress has been achieved for active and passive photonic devices; however the lack of an efficient onchip light source is still the main roadblock towards achieving a full photonic integrated circuit. Preliminary research has shown that Ge has the potential to fulfil this role. Although being an indirect bandgap material Ge, band engineering has enabled an electrically pumped laser source at 1550 nm to be achieved. The fabrication of Ge in order to fully realize its full potential has been less researched. Therefore, in this study we research on the accurate dry etching of Ge to fabricate precise width and dimensional control of Ge waveguides and for future photonic devices. Another aspect that has been mentioned in chapter 1 is the advancement of space division multiplexing (SDM) through multi-core fibres (MCFs) to achieve higher data transmission capabilities. Issues arise however on how to interface between planar photonic circuits and the 3D cross section of MCFs and one of the methods to achieve this is through multi-layer stacking using sol-gel for optical waveguides. In this study we also research on the possibility for a multi-layer sol-gel fabrication technique for optical waveguides.

In chapter 2, numerical analysis was conducted to identify the required thickness for a Ge-on-Si and GeOI structure to support a single mode waveguide. The minimum thickness of the substrate to support >99.9% optical confinement was also determined. FEM was then used to identify the minimum width of the optical waveguides. This was then translated into the required etching depth for fabrication. In the fabrication of Ge, dry etching using CHF₃ based ICP was developed for accurate etching. The developed fabrication process achieved an almost vertical sidewall angle of 85° while maintaining a relatively high 5:1 selectivity ratio towards normal photoresist. This enables almost a 100% accurate etched waveguide width.

In chapter 3, the issues, mechanism and fabrication method to realize multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂ for optical waveguide cladding and passivation layers was discussed. A new double annealing and O₂ plasma fabrication process was developed to eliminate the issues of cracks and peeling that was seen during multi-layer stacking of sol-gel SiO₂. A relatively thick sol-gel SiO₂ layer thickness of greater than 3 μ m was achieved with refractive index of 1.42. Resistivity measurements were found to be greater than 6.6x10¹³ Ω . Furthermore, different core layer was sputtered directly onto the SiO₂ sol-gel cladding layer to form an optical waveguide with a-Si core layer having a propagation loss of 10.1 dB/cm measured at 1550 nm wavelength. These results demonstrates that the developed multi-layer stacking scheme of sol-gel SiO₂ layers is suitable to realize cladding and passivation layers for optical waveguides in conjunction with different core materials on an Si substrate.

122

4.2. Outlook

We hope that the work here will help to propel the field of photonic integrated circuit in the future to overcome the need for greater energy efficiency and greater data transmission.

It is expected that the higher accuracy attainable by using CHF₃ based ICP dry etching to etch Ge will translate into better performance for both active and passive Ge photonic devices. Similarly, the capability to fabricate a multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ technique for optical waveguides can facilitate interfacing between planar photonic circuits and MCFs. The capability to stack multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ to achieve any thickness required for cladding layers along with the high electrical isolation as passivation layers shows promise for integrating optical devices such as waveguides together with electronic devices. Therefore, with these two fabrication results obtained, we believe that the future of photonic integrated circuits is bright indeed.

Appendix A: Analytical method for a three layer slab waveguide

This section elaborates on the analysis for a three layer optical waveguide to determine the effective refractive index, the electrical field and optical confinement by following the work of T. Tamir [1]. Figure A.1 illustrates a three layer slab optical waveguide with the refractive index of n_1 for the substrate, n_2 for the core film and n_3 for the cover with respect to x, y, and z directions. The structure is uniform in the y and z directions. The thickness of the core film is from 0 to W.



Fig. A.1: Schematic for a three layer slab waveguide structure

The refractive index in the core film has a higher refractive index and it is sandwiched between the substrate and cover layers that have a lower refractive index. The substrate and the cover may have the same refractive, $n_1=n_3$ or it may have a different refractive index $n_1 \neq n_3$.

$$n_2 > n_1 \text{ and } n_2 > n_3$$
 (A.1)

Since the tangential field components are connected at the boundary interface between the film and the substrate, and the film and the cover, we can start with Helmholtz equations which are for uniform layers. Also, since the structure is uniform in the *y* direction, it can be assumed that $\frac{d}{dy} = 0$. Therefore, the equation for the electric field **E** is:

$$\frac{d^2\mathbf{E}}{dx^2} + k_0^2 (\varepsilon_r - n_{\rm eff}^2) \mathbf{E} = 0$$
 (A.2)

Similarly, for the magnetic field, H, the equation is:

$$\frac{d^2\mathbf{H}}{dx^2} + k_0^2 \left(\varepsilon_r - n_{eff}^2\right)\mathbf{H} = 0 \tag{A.3}$$

For the three layer slab optical waveguide, there are two modes that propagates through it. The transverse electric mode (TE mode) and the transvers magnetic mode (TM).

The basics originate by deriving the wave equation from Maxwell's equations:

$$\mathbf{\nabla} \times \mathbf{E} = -j\omega\mu_0 \mathbf{H} \tag{A.4}$$

$$\nabla \times \mathbf{H} = -j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r \mathbf{E} \tag{A.5}$$

Where the *x*, *y* and *z* component for the electric field are represented by:

$$\frac{\partial E_z}{\partial y} - \frac{\partial E_y}{\partial z} = -j\omega\mu_0 H_x \tag{A.6}$$

$$\frac{\partial E_x}{\partial z} - \frac{\partial E_z}{\partial x} = -j\omega\mu_0 H_y \tag{A.7}$$

$$\frac{\partial E_y}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial E_x}{\partial y} = -j\omega\mu_0 H_z \tag{A.8}$$

Similarly, the components for the magnetic field are represented by:

$$\frac{\partial H_z}{\partial y} - \frac{\partial H_y}{\partial z} = -j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r E_x \tag{A.9}$$

$$\frac{\partial H_x}{\partial z} - \frac{\partial H_z}{\partial x} = -j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r E_y \tag{A.10}$$

$$\frac{\partial H_y}{\partial x} - \frac{\partial H_x}{\partial y} = -j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r E_z \tag{A.11}$$

For all of these equations, it is assumed that the relative permeability $\mu_r = 1$ and that $\mu = \mu_r \mu_0 = \mu_0$. Also, since the structure is uniform in the *z* propagation direction, the derivative with respect to the *z* direction $\partial/\partial z'$ can be replaced by – $j\beta$. The effective refractive index from Eq. A.2 can also

be expressed as $n_{
m eff}={eta/}_{k_0}$, where k_0 is the wave number is vacuum.

The analysis can then be differentiated into TE and TM modes.

A.1 TE mode

For TE mode, the electric field is not in the longitudinal direction, $E_z = 0$ but the electric field is in the transverse direction where $E_y \neq 0$. Since the structure is uniform in the y direction, $\partial/\partial y = 0$.

Substituting this into Eq. A8 results in $\frac{\partial H_y}{\partial x} = 0$. What this basically means is that H_y is constant and it can be assumed that $H_y = 0$. Furthermore, we can substitute $E_z = H_y = 0$ into Eq. A7 and this results in $\frac{\partial E_x}{\partial z} = 0$, which means that $E_x = 0$. Therefore we can simplify it into:

$$E_x = E_z = H_y = 0 \tag{A.12}$$

When substituting $H_x = -(\beta/\omega\mu_0)E_y$, which was derived from Eq. A.6 and $H_z = (j/\omega\mu_0) \partial E_y/\partial x$ which was derived from Eq. A.8 into Eq. A.10, the following wave equations for the principle Electric field component E_y is obtained:

$$\frac{\partial^2 E_y}{\partial x^2} + k_0^2 \left(\varepsilon_r - n_{\text{eff}}^2\right) E_y = 0 \tag{A.13}$$

where $k_0 = \omega \sqrt{\varepsilon_0 \mu_0}$

A.2 Effective refractive index for TE mode.

For the substrate, core film and cover regions, the principle electric field component E_y can be expressed as:

Substrate:
$$E_y = C_1 exp(\gamma_1 x)$$
 where $\gamma_1 = k_0 \sqrt{n_{eff}^2 - n_1^2}$ (A.14)

Core film:
$$E_y = C_2 \cos(\gamma_2 x + \alpha)$$
 where $\gamma_2 = k_0 \sqrt{n_2^2 - n_{eff}^2}$ (A.15)

Cover:
$$E_y = C_3 \exp[-\gamma_3(x - W)]$$
 where $\gamma_3 = k_0 \sqrt{n_{\text{eff}}^2 - n_3^2}$ (A.16)

In these equations, there are 4 unknown constants; n_{eff} , C_1 , C_2 and C_3 and therefore 4 equations are required to determine the effective refractive index, n_{eff} . To obtain these 4 equations, the following boundary conditions are imposed on the tangential electric field component E_y and the tangential magnetic field component H_z at boundary of x = 0 and at x = W.

The tangential magnetic field component H_z is then given by:

$$H_{z} = \frac{-1}{j\omega\mu_{0}} \frac{\partial E_{y}}{\partial x}$$
(A.17)

Where in all 3 regions are defined as:

Substrate:
$$H_z(x) = -\frac{\gamma_1}{j\omega\mu_0} C_1 exp(\gamma_1 x)$$
 (A.18)

Core film:
$$H_z(x) = -\frac{\gamma_2}{j\omega\mu_0}C_2\sin(\gamma_2 x + \alpha)$$
 (A.19)

Cover:
$$H_z(x) = -\frac{\gamma_3}{j\omega\mu_0} C_3 exp[-\gamma_3(x-W)]$$
(A.20)

One boundary condition statement that holds true is that the tangential electric field components as well as the tangential magnetic field components are equal at the interfaces between adjacent layers. Therefore, the boundary conditions on these field components at x = 0 can be expressed as:

$$E_{y1}(0) = E_{y2}(0) \tag{A.21}$$

$$H_{z1}(0) = H_{z2}(0) \tag{A.22}$$

Similarly, at x = W, the equations can be expressed as:

$$E_{y2}(0) = E_{y3}(0)$$
 (A.23)
 $H_{z2}(0) = H_{z3}(0)$ (A.24)

And therefore, the 4 resulting equations are:

$$C_1 = C_2 \cos \alpha \tag{A.25}$$

$$-\gamma_1 C_1 = \gamma_2 C_2 \sin \alpha \tag{A.26}$$

$$C_2 \cos(\gamma_2 W + \alpha) = C_3 \tag{A.27}$$

$$-\gamma_2 C_2 \sin(\gamma_2 W + \alpha) = -\gamma_3 C_3 \tag{A.28}$$

From here, dividing Eq. A.26 by Eq. A.25, the following is obtained:

$$\alpha = -\tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\gamma_1}{\gamma_2}\right) + q_1\pi$$
 where $(q_1 = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (A.29)

On the other hand, dividing Eq. A.28 by Eq. A.27, the following is obtained:

$$\gamma_2 W = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\gamma_3}{\gamma_2} \right) - \alpha + q_2 \pi$$
 where $(q_2 = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (A.30)

Substituting α from Eq. A.29 into Eq. A.30, the resulting equation is achieved:

$$\gamma_2 W = \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\gamma_1}{\gamma_2}\right) + \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\gamma_3}{\gamma_2}\right) + q\pi$$
 where $(q = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (A.31)

By using the following:

$$\tan^{-1}\left(\frac{y}{x}\right) = \frac{\pi}{2} - \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{x}{y}\right) \tag{A.32}$$

Eq. A.31 can be rewritten into:

$$\gamma_2 W = -\tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\gamma_2}{\gamma_1}\right) - \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\gamma_2}{\gamma_3}\right) + (q+1)\pi$$
 where $(q = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (A.33)

A.3 TM mode

For TM mode, the magnetic field is not in the longitudinal direction, $H_z = 0$ but the magnetic field is in the transverse direction where $H_y \neq 0$. Since the structure is uniform in the y direction, $\partial/\partial y = 0$.

Substituting this into Eq. A.8 results in $\frac{\partial E_y}{\partial x} = 0$. What this basically means is that E_y is constant and it can be assumed that $E_y = 0$. Furthermore, we can substitute $H_z = E_y = 0$ into Eq. A.7 and this results in $\frac{\partial H_x}{\partial z} = 0$, which means that $H_x = 0$. Therefore we can simplify it into:

$$H_x = H_z = E_y = 0 \tag{A.34}$$

When substituting $E_x = -(\beta/\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r)H_y$, which was derived from Eq. A.9 and $E_z = -(j/\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r)\partial H_y/\partial x$ which was derived from Eq. A.11 into Eq. A.7, the following wave equations for the principle Electric field component H_y is obtained:

$$\frac{\partial^2 H_y}{\partial x^2} + k_0^2 \left(\varepsilon_r - n_{\rm eff}^2\right) H_y = 0 \tag{A.35}$$

A.4 Effective refractive index for TM mode.

For the substrate, core film and cover regions, the principle magnetic field component H_y can be expressed as:

Substrate:
$$H_y = C_1 exp(\gamma_1 x)$$
 where $\gamma_1 = k_0 \sqrt{n_{eff}^2 - n_1^2}$ (A.36)

Core film:
$$H_y = C_2 \cos(\gamma_2 x + \alpha)$$
 where $\gamma_2 = k_0 \sqrt{n_2^2 - n_{eff}^2}$ (A.37)

Cover:
$$H_y = C_3 \exp[-\gamma_3(x - W)]$$
 where $\gamma_3 = k_0 \sqrt{n_{\text{eff}}^2 - n_3^2}$ (A.38)

Similarly, in these equations, there are 4 unknown constants; n_{eff} , C_1 , C_2 and C_3 and therefore 4 equations are required to determine the effective refractive index, n_{eff} . To obtain these 4 equations, the following boundary conditions are imposed on the tangential magnetic field component H_y and the tangential electric field component E_z at boundary of x = 0 and at x = W. The tangential electric field component E_z is then given by:

$$E_z = \frac{1}{j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r} \frac{\partial H_y}{\partial x}$$
(A.39)

Where in all 3 regions are defined as:

Substrate:
$$E_Z(x) = \frac{\gamma_1}{j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r} C_1 exp(\gamma_1 x)$$
 (A.40)

Core film:
$$E_z(x) = -\frac{\gamma_2}{j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r}C_2\sin(\gamma_2 x + \alpha)$$
 (A.41)

Cover:
$$E_z(x) = \frac{\gamma_3}{j\omega\varepsilon_0\varepsilon_r} C_3 exp[-\gamma_3(x-W)]$$
 (A.42)

One boundary condition statement that holds true is that the tangential magnetic field components as well as the tangential electric field components are equal at the interfaces between adjacent layers.

Therefore, the boundary conditions on these field components at x = 0 can be expressed as:

$$C_1 = C_2 \cos \alpha \tag{A.43}$$

$$-\frac{\gamma_1}{\varepsilon_{r_1}}C_1 = \frac{\gamma_1}{\varepsilon_{r_2}}C_2\sin\alpha \tag{A.44}$$

$$C_2 \cos(\gamma_2 W + \alpha) = C_3 \tag{A.45}$$

$$-\frac{\gamma_2}{\varepsilon_{r_2}}C_2\sin(\gamma_2 W + \alpha) = -\frac{\gamma_2}{\varepsilon_{r_2}}C_3$$
(A.46)

Dividing Eq. A.44 by Eq. A.43, the following is obtained:

$$\alpha = -\tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_2}}{\varepsilon_{r_1}}\frac{\gamma_1}{\gamma_2}\right) + q_1\pi \qquad \text{where } (q_1 = 0, 1, 2, ...) \tag{A.47}$$

On the other hand, dividing Eq. A.46 by Eq. A.45, the following is obtained:

$$\gamma_2 W = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_2}}{\varepsilon_{r_3}} \frac{\gamma_3}{\gamma_2} \right) - \alpha + q_2 \pi$$
 where $(q_2 = 0, 1, 2, ...)$ (A.48)

Substituting α from Eq. A.47 into Eq. A.48, the resulting equation is achieved:

$$\gamma_2 W = \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_2}}{\varepsilon_{r_3}} \frac{\gamma_3}{\gamma_2} \right) + \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_2}}{\varepsilon_{r_1}} \frac{\gamma_1}{\gamma_2} \right) + q\pi \text{ where } (q = 0, 1, 2, ...) \quad (A.49)$$

By using Eq. A.32, the following is obtained:

$$\gamma_2 W = -\tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_1}}{\varepsilon_{r_2}} \frac{\gamma_2}{\gamma_1} \right) - \tan^{-1} \left(\frac{\varepsilon_{r_3}}{\varepsilon_{r_2}} \frac{\gamma_2}{\gamma_2} \right) + (q+1)\pi \text{ where } (q = 0, 1, 2, ...) \text{ (A.50)}$$

Therefore, when comparing the Eq. A.31 and A.32 obtained for the TE mode with the Eq. A.49 and A.50 for the TM mode, it can be seen that the equations for the TM mode contains the ratio of the relative permittivities of the adjacent layers.

References

[1] T. Tamir, "*Guided-Wave Optoelectronics*," 1st ed., vol. 26. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1988.

Appendix B: Effective index method for ridge waveguides

This section elaborates on the analysis for a ridge waveguide by using the effective index method to determine the dispersion equation. by following the work of K. Okamoto [1]. Figure B.1 illustrates a ridge waveguide structure with the refractive index of n_s for the substrate, n_c for the core film, n_r for the rib cover layer and n_a for the air cover with respect to x, y, and z directions. The structure is uniform in the z direction. The width of the waveguide is from -a to a, the thickness of the core layer is d and the rib cover layer consists of two parts which is the rib area height, h and the etched portion of the rib cover layer with height t.



Fig. B.1: Schematic for a ridge waveguide structure
The refractive index in the core film has a higher refractive index and it is sandwiched between the substrate and cover layers that have a lower refractive index. For this, we assume that the substrate and the rib cover has the same refractive index, $n_s=n_r$.

$$n_c > n_s$$
 and $n_c > n_r$ (B.1)

From the slab waveguide analysis in Appendix A, the wave equation and electromagnetic field can be represented as

$$\frac{d^2 H_y}{dx^2} + \frac{d^2 H_y}{dy^2} + [k^2 n^2(x, y) - \beta^2] H_y = 0$$
(B.2)

Similarly, for the effective index method, the electromagnetic field can be stated as separate variables in the x and y direction

$$H_{y}(x,y) = X(x)Y(y)$$
(B.3)

Therefore, if we substitute Eq. B.3 into B.2, and dividing it by XY, the following equation is obtained.

$$\frac{1}{x}\frac{d^2\mathbf{X}}{dx^2} + \frac{1}{y}\frac{d^2\mathbf{Y}}{dy^2} + [k^2n^2(x,y) - \beta^2] = 0$$
(B.5)

From fig. B.1, we can deduce that the value $k^2 n_{eff}^2(x)$ is independent of the y-direction and can be added to and subtracted from Eq. B.5 to form two independent equations.

$$\frac{1}{Y}\frac{d^2Y}{dy^2} + \left[k^2n^2(x,y) - k^2n_{eff}^2(x)\right] = 0$$
(B.6)

$$\frac{1}{x}\frac{d^2\mathbf{X}}{dx^2} + \left[k^2 n_{eff}^2(x) - \beta^2\right] = 0$$
(B.7)

This can be represented as a variation of the actual refractive index profile in fig. B.2 below:





For the refractive index profile, the value *s* in fig. B.2 above is either the height of the rib, *h* or of the etched rib area, *t* from fig. B.1.

$$s = \begin{cases} h & 0 \le |x| \le a \\ t & |x| > a \end{cases}$$
(B.8)

From this, we can determine the effective refractive index distribution, $n_{eef}(x)$. The continuous boundary conditions at the interface at y=0,y=d and y=d+s is indicated by $H_z \propto \frac{\partial H_y}{\partial y}$. Thus, this can be interpreted as a four-layer slab waveguide as shown in fig. B.2. For a four-layer slab waveguide, the dispersion equation is represented as:

$$\sin(\kappa d - 2\phi) = \sin(\kappa d)e^{-2(\sigma s + \psi)}$$
(B.9)

where each of these parameters are defined as:

$$\phi = \tan^{-1}\left(\frac{\sigma}{\kappa}\right) \tag{B.10}$$

$$\psi = tanh^{-1}\left(\frac{\sigma}{\kappa}\right) \tag{B.11}$$

$$\kappa = k \sqrt{n_c^2 - n_{eff}^2} \tag{B.12}$$

$$\sigma = k \sqrt{n_{eff}^2 - n_s^2} \tag{B.13}$$

$$\gamma = k \sqrt{n_{\rm eff}^2 - n_a^2} \tag{B.14}$$

Therefore, by using Eq. B.9 and the height of the rib as $s = h(0 \le |x| \le a)$, this gives the effective refractive index $n_{eff}(h)$ for the area under the rib. As for when s = t(|x| > a), this gives the effective refractive index $n_{eff}(t)$. When can visualize the effective refractive index distribution $n_{eff}(x)$ as shown in fig. B.3 below as a function of both $n_{eff}(h)$ and $n_{eef}(t)$.



Fig. B.3: Effective index distribution $n_{eff}(x)$ as both $n_{eff}(h)$ and $n_{eff}(t)$

Eq. B.7 can then be solved by analysing fig. B.3 as a symmetrical three-layer slab waveguide. The boundary condition at x = -a and a should be continuous and that $E_z \propto \left(\frac{1}{n^2}\right) \frac{\partial H_y}{\partial x}$. Therefore, at x = -a and a, $\left(\frac{1}{n^2}\right) X$ should also be continuous.

Under these boundary conditions, the dispersion equation can be obtained as

$$u \tan(u) = \frac{n_{eff}^2(h)}{n_{eff}^2(t)} w$$
 (B.15)

where

$$u = ka \sqrt{n_{eff}^2(h) - \left(\frac{\beta}{k}\right)^2}$$
(B.16)

$$w = ka \sqrt{\left(\frac{\beta}{k}\right)^2 - n_{eff}^2(t)}$$
(B.17)

References

[1] K. Okamoto, *Fundamentals of Optical Waveguides*, 2nd ed. Elsevier, 2006.

Appendix C: Derivation of coupled mode equations based on perturbation theory

This section elaborates on the derivation of the coupled mode equations based on the perturbation theory. A number of works has already been presented on the derivation of coupled mode theory [1],[2],[3]. In this appendix, we follow the work of Katsunari Okamoto [4] for the derivation of coupled mode equations based on the perturbation theory. In an axially uniform optical waveguide, a number of propagation modes exists. These modes are specific to each waveguide, and they satisfy the orthogonality conditions between each modes.

The schematic for a coupled waveguide system is as shown in fig. C.1 where the two waveguides with refractive index n_1 are separated by a core separation with refractive index n_0 . When two waveguides are brought close to each other, the optical modes of each waveguide either couple or interfere with each other. When the electromagnetic field distribution after mode coupling do not differ substantially from those before mode coupling, the propagation characteristics of the coupled waveguides can be analysed by the perturbation theory.

143



Fig. C.1: Schematic for a coupled waveguide

We can denote the eigen modes in each optical waveguide before mode coupling as \tilde{E}_p , \tilde{H}_p where (p=1,2), and they satisfy the Maxwell equation as:

$$\begin{cases} \nabla \times \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{p} = -j\omega\mu_{0}\tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{p} \\ \nabla \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{p} = j\omega\varepsilon_{0}N_{p}^{2}\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{p} \end{cases} \text{ where (p=1,2)}$$
(C.1)

Where $N_p^2(x, y)$ represents the refractive index distribution of each waveguide. The electromagnetic fields of the coupled waveguide can be expressed as the sum of the eigen modes in each waveguide as:

$$\begin{cases} \tilde{\mathbf{E}} = A(z)\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_1 + B(z)\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_2 \\ \tilde{\mathbf{H}} = A(z)\tilde{\mathbf{H}}_1 + B(z)\tilde{\mathbf{H}}_2 \end{cases}$$
(C.2)

In this case, the electromagnetic fields in the coupled waveguide should also satisfy Maxwell's equations. When substituting Eq. C.1 into Eq. C.2, the following is obtained:

$$\begin{cases} \nabla \times \tilde{\mathbf{E}} = -j\omega\mu_0 \tilde{\mathbf{H}} \\ \nabla \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}} = j\omega\varepsilon_0 N^2 \tilde{\mathbf{E}} \end{cases}$$
(C.3)

And by using the Eq. C.1 and the following vector formula:

$$\nabla \times (A\mathbf{E}) = A\nabla \times \mathbf{E} + \nabla \mathbf{A} \times \mathbf{E} = A\nabla \times \mathbf{E} + \frac{dA}{dz}\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} \times \mathbf{E}$$
 (C.4)

The following relations can be obtained:

$$\left(\mathbf{u_z} \times \tilde{\mathbf{E}_1}\right) \frac{dA}{dz} + \left(\mathbf{u_z} \times \tilde{\mathbf{E}_2}\right) \frac{dB}{dz} = 0$$
 (C.5)

$$(\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} \times \widetilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}) \frac{dA}{dz} - j\omega\varepsilon_{0}(N^{2} - N_{1}^{2})A\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} + (\mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} \times \widetilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}) \frac{dB}{dz}$$

$$-j\omega\varepsilon_{0}(N^{2} - N_{2}^{2})B\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} = 0$$
(C.6)

In these equations, $N^2(x, y)$ represents the refractive index distribution for the entire coupled waveguide.

Substituting Eq. C.4 and C.5 into the following integral equations:

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\widetilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \cdot (Eq.B.4) - \widetilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}^{*} \cdot (Eq.B.5) \right] dx dy = 0 \tag{C.7}$$

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left[\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \cdot (Eq. B. 4) - \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}^{*} \cdot (Eq. B. 5) \right] dx dy = 0$$
(C.8)

We can obtain the following:

$$\frac{dA}{dz} + \frac{dB}{dz} \frac{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}^{*}) dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}^{*}) dx dy}$$

$$+ jA \frac{\omega \varepsilon_{0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^{2} - N_{1}^{2}) \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}^{*}) dx dy}$$

$$+ jB \frac{\omega \varepsilon_{0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^{2} - N_{2}^{2}) \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1}^{*}) dx dy} = 0$$
(C.9)

$$\frac{dB}{dz} + \frac{dA}{dz} \frac{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{1} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}^{*}) dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}^{*}) dx dy}$$

$$+ jA \frac{\omega \varepsilon_{0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^{2} - N_{1}^{2}) \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{1} dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}^{*}) dx dy}$$

$$+ jB \frac{\omega \varepsilon_{0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^{2} - N_{2}^{2}) \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \cdot \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{z} \cdot (\tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2}^{*} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2} + \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{2} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{2}^{*}) dx dy} = 0$$
(C.10)

From here, we can separate the transverse and the axial dependencies of the electromagnetic fields:

$$\begin{cases} \tilde{\mathbf{E}}_{p} = \mathbf{E}_{p} exp(-j\beta_{p}z) \\ \tilde{\mathbf{H}}_{p} = \mathbf{H}_{p} exp(-j\beta_{p}z) \end{cases} \text{ where (p=1,2)}$$
(C.11)

When we substitute Eq. C.10 into Eq. C.8 and Eq. C.9, the following is obtained:

$$\frac{dA}{dz} + c_{12}\frac{dB}{dz}exp[-j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z] + j\chi_1A + j\kappa_{12}Bexp[-j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z] = 0$$
(C.12)

$$\frac{dB}{dz} + c_{21} \frac{dA}{dz} exp[+j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z] + j\chi_2 B + (C.13)$$
$$j\kappa_{21}Aexp[+j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z] = 0$$

where

$$\kappa_{pq} = \frac{\omega\varepsilon_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^2 - N_q^2) \mathbf{E}_p^* \cdot \mathbf{E}_q dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_z \cdot (\mathbf{E}_p^* \times \mathbf{H}_p + \mathbf{E}_p \times \mathbf{H}_p^*) dx dy}$$
(C.14)

$$c_{pq} = \frac{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} \cdot (\mathbf{E}_{p}^{*} \times \mathbf{H}_{q} + \mathbf{E}_{q} \times \mathbf{H}_{p}^{*}) dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_{\mathbf{z}} \cdot (\mathbf{E}_{p}^{*} \times \mathbf{H}_{p} + \mathbf{E}_{p} \times \mathbf{H}_{p}^{*}) dx dy}$$
(C.15)

$$\chi_p = \frac{\omega \varepsilon_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^2 - N_p^2) \mathbf{E}_p^* \cdot \mathbf{E}_q dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \mathbf{u}_z \cdot (\mathbf{E}_p^* \times \mathbf{H}_p + \mathbf{E}_p \times \mathbf{H}_p^*) dx dy}$$
(C.16)

where the
$$(p,q) = (1,2)$$
 or $(2,1)$ respectively.

The definition of κ_{pq} is the mode coupling coefficient of the directional coupler. The definition of c_{pq} can be described as where If we consider a waveguide configuration shown in fig. C.1, the waveguide 1 only exists in the region of z < 0 and waveguide 2 in z \geq 0. Therefore, when the eigen mode (**E**₁,

 H_1) of waveguide 1 propagates from the negative z direction to z=0, the electromagnetic field in the cladding excites the eigen mode (E_2 , H_2) of waveguide 2 at point z=0. This excitation efficiency is considered to be c_{12} . Therefore, c_{pq} basically represents the butt coupling coefficient between two waveguides.

When we compare the magnitude of κ_{pq} and χ_p for the case of when p=1 and q=2, and when we take into account that the actual value of $(N^2 - N_2^2)$ in waveguide 1 equals $(n_1^2 - n_0^2)$ and it is zero in all of the cladding and core separation areas. Therefore, the integration of κ_{12} is carried out only in the inside core region of waveguide 1. It should also be noted that the electric field of waveguide 2, E_2 inside of waveguide 1 is very small at this point when compared to **E**₁, that is $|E_2| = \eta |E_1|$. The magnitude of the integral term of κ_{12} in the numerator is about $(n_1^2 - n_0^2)\eta$. The integral of χ_p in Eq. C.16 is carried out in waveguide 2, where the refractive index difference $(N^2 - N_1^2)$ is also not zero. The magnitude of the integral term of χ_1 in the numerator is about $(n_1^2 - n_0^2)\eta^2$, and this is because the electric field strength of **E**₁ in waveguide 2 is about η . And therefore, based on this comparison, we can conclude that χ_p is around η times smaller than κ_{pq} . Therefore, in this case the value of χ_p can be neglected when the two waveguides are sufficiently separated and $\eta \ll 1$, since χ_p is much smaller than κ_{pq} . In most conventional analysis of directional couplers, c_{pq} and χ_p are On the contrary, if the two waveguides are very close to each other, the value of $c_{pq}~$ and χ_p cannot be neglected.

The optical power carried by the eigen mode in the waveguide p(p = 1,2) is described in the equation below:

$$P_p = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\mathbf{E}_p \times \mathbf{H}_p^* \right) \cdot \mathbf{u}_z dx dy \quad \text{where } p(p = 1, 2) \tag{C.17}$$

From this equation, we can determine that the denominators of Eq. C.14-C.15 are equal to $4P_p$ and from here we can assume that the eigen modes in both waveguides are normalized to satisfy the following condition:

$$\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \left(\mathbf{E}_{p}^{*} \times \mathbf{H}_{p} + \mathbf{E}_{p} \times \mathbf{H}_{p}^{*} \right) \cdot \mathbf{u}_{z} dx dy = 4P_{p} = 1$$
(C.18)
where $p(p = 1, 2)$

From Eq. C15, we know that:

$$c_{21} = c_{12}^*$$
 (C.19)

And from Eq. B16:

$$\chi_p = \chi_p^*$$
 where $p(p = 1,2)$ (C.20)

Here, we can express the difference of the propagation constants between waveguide 1 and 2 as:

$$\delta = \frac{\beta_2 - \beta_1}{2} \tag{C.21}$$

And the optical power in the entire coupled waveguide structure is expressed as:

$$P = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (\tilde{\mathbf{E}} \times \tilde{\mathbf{H}}) \cdot \mathbf{u}_{z} dx dy$$
(C.22)

Substituting Eq. C.3 and C.10 into Eq. C.22 and the following is obtained:

$$P = \frac{1}{2} [|A|^2 + |B|^2 + A^* B c_{12} exp(-j2\delta z) + AB^* c_{12}^* exp(j2\delta z)]$$
(C.23)

The Eqs. C.15, C.18 and C.19 are used in the derivation of Eq. C.23 above.

One assumption is that the waveguides are loss less and therefore, the optical power remains constant:

$$\frac{dP}{dz} = 0 \tag{C.24}$$

Substituting Eqs. C.12 and C.13 into Eq. C.24 above, the following is obtained:

$$jA^*B(\kappa_{21}^* - \kappa_{12} - 2\delta c_{12})exp(-j2\delta z) - jAB^*(\kappa_{21} - \kappa_{12}^* - 2\delta c_{12}^*)exp(j2\delta z) = 0$$
(C.25)

And since the power is independent of z, the following is obtained:

$$\kappa_{21} = \kappa_{12}^* + 2\delta c_{12}^* \tag{C.26}$$

In most cases, conventional analysis indicates the reciprocity of the coupling coefficients expressed by $\kappa_{21} = \kappa_{12}^*$, and since c_{12}^* is assumed to be 0. However, this is only valid if the propagation constants of the two waveguides are the same, or that the two waveguides are sufficiently separated. However, if these are not met, then the right hand side of Eq. C.26 cannot be neglected.

The derivation of the coupling mode equations can be derived from Eq. C.12 and C.13 where we can obtain:

$$\frac{dA}{dz} = -j\kappa_a Bexp(-j2\delta z) + j\alpha_a A \tag{C.27}$$

Similarly, from Eq. C.12 and C.13, we can also obtain:

$$\frac{dB}{dz} = -j\kappa_b Aexp(2\delta z) + j\alpha_b B \tag{C.28}$$

From Eq. C.27 and C.28, the parameters, κ_a , κ_b , α_a and α_b are defined as:

$$\kappa_a = \frac{\kappa_{12} - c_{12}\chi_2}{1 - |c_{12}|^2} \tag{C.29a}$$

$$\kappa_b = \frac{\kappa_{12} - c_{12}\chi_1}{1 - |c_{12}|^2} \tag{C.29b}$$

$$\alpha_a = \frac{\kappa_{21}c_{12} - \chi_1}{1 - |c_{12}|^2} \tag{C.30a}$$

$$\alpha_b = \frac{\kappa_{12} c_{12}^* - \chi_2}{1 - |c_{12}|^2} \tag{C.30b}$$

When assuming that $c_{pq} = \chi_p = 0$ where (p,q) = (1,2), the Eq. C.27 and C.28 can be re-written as:

$$\frac{dA}{dz} = -j\kappa_{12}Bexp[-j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z]$$
(C.32)

$$\frac{dB}{dz} = -j\kappa_{21}Aexp[+j(\beta_2 - \beta_1)z]$$
(C.33)

Where κ_{pq} can be obtained from Eq. C.14. In most directional couplers, κ_{pq} is real and therefore the reciprocity of the coupling coefficients can be expressed as:

$$\kappa = \kappa_{12} = \kappa_{21} \tag{C.34}$$

References

- [1] W.-P. Huang, "Coupled-mode theory for optical waveguides: an overview," J. Opt. Soc. Am. A, vol. 11, no. 3, p. 963, 1994.
- [2] R. G. Hunsperger, "Coupling between waveguides," in *Integrated Optics: Theory and Technology*, Springer New York, 2009, pp. 153–169.
- [3] H. A. Haus, W.-P. Huang, S. Kawakami, and N. A. Whitaker, "Coupledmode theory of optical waveguides," J. Light. Technol., vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 16–23, 1987.
- [4] K. Okamoto, "*Fundamentals of optical waveguides*," 2nd ed. Elsevier, 2006.

Appendix D: Coupled mode theory for coupled waveguides

In this section, the application of multi-layer stacking for the interface between the photonic integrated circuit and a 3D structure such as a multicore fibre are discussed. An overview of the coupled mode theory is described here and simulation results are presented in order to realize a vertical coupled waveguide.

D. 1. Coupled waveguides

One of the basic elements used as a building block for optical devices is a system of coupled waveguides [1]. The physical representation model for a coupled waveguide consists of two or more waveguides placed in close proximity to one another. These waveguides may be parallel to each other or may have variable separations. The waveguides may also be subjected to changes in the refractive index due to gratings, tapers, nonlinearities and loss or gain along the waveguide axes. The changes in refractive index may be caused by imperfections on the material processing and device fabrication and in most cases; the effects of these imperfection are undesirable and will adversely affect the performance of the coupled waveguide. In other instances, changes in the refractive index may be created on purpose for reflecting, switching and modulating the light in these waveguides. The coupled mode theory deals with the lightwave interactions between these two waveguides and a large number of work have been presented over the years [2][3][4].

If two waveguide are brought close to each other such as shown in fig. D.1, the optical modes of each waveguide either couple or interfere with each other. In this work, a number of assumptions are defined. The coupled waveguides are parallel and are assumed to be identical to each other and have a constant refractive index. The thickness of each waveguide is designed to support only a single fundamental TE mode. Similarly, the distance between these two parallel waveguides are assumed to be constant with a constant refractive index as well.



Fig. D.1: Two parallel waveguides with refractive index N₁ and N₂, a core separation between the two waveguides and coupling length.

D. 2. Coupled mode theory: Coupling coefficient and coupling length

Following the work of Okamoto [5], analysis using the perturbation method yields 3 parameters for the coupling between two parallel waveguides. The derivations of coupled mode equations based on the perturbation theory can be found in Appendix B and the results obtained are:

$$\kappa_{pq} = \frac{\omega \varepsilon_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^2 - N_q^2) E_p^* \cdot E_q dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_z \cdot (E_p^* \times H_p + E_p \times H_p^*) dx dy}$$
(D.1)

$$c_{pq} = \frac{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_z \cdot (E_p^* \times H_q + E_q \times H_p^*) dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_z \cdot (E_p^* \times H_p + E_p \times H_p^*) dx dy}$$
(D.2)

$$\chi_{pq} = \frac{\omega \varepsilon_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^2 - N_p^2) E_p^* \cdot E_p dx dy}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_z \cdot (E_p^* \times H_p + E_p \times H_p^*) dx dy}$$
(D.3)

where p and q are either (p,q) = (waveguide 1, waveguide 2) or (waveguide 2, waveguide 1) respectively. N is the effective refractive index, while Np and Nq are the refractive index of waveguide 1 and 2. Similarly, E and H are the electric and magnetic fields of the respective waveguides.

 κ_{pq} is the mode coupling coefficient and is very important for the calculation of the coupling length and the reflectivity for directional couplers.

 c_{pq} is the butt coupling coefficient while the magnitude for χ_{pq} is much smaller than κ_{pq} . Therefore, in most conventional analyses of the directional coupler, c_{pq} and χ_{pq} are neglected and assumed to be $c_{pq} = \chi_{pq} = 0$. For the coupling coefficient of TE mode in a directional coupler consisting of symmetrical waveguides, the coupling coefficient κ is expressed as

$$\kappa = \frac{\omega \varepsilon_0 \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} (N^2 - N_2^2) E_1^* \cdot E_2 dx}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} u_Z \cdot (E_1^* \times H_1 + E_1 \times H_1^*) dx}$$
(D.4)

The electromagnetic field component of the TE mode is expressed as

 $E_x=H_y=0$ and $H_x=-(\beta/\omega\mu_0)E_{y}$ and therefore, the following equalities are defined:

$$u_{z} \cdot (E_{1}^{*} \times H_{1} + E_{1} \times H_{1}^{*}) = \frac{2\beta}{\omega\mu_{0}} |E_{1y}|^{2}$$
 (D.5a)

$$E_1^* \cdot E_2 = E_{1y}^* \cdot E_{2y}$$
(D.5b)

And since $(N^2 - N_2^2)$ is zero outside of waveguide 1, the integration of κ needs to be done only within waveguide 1.



Fig. D.2: Schematic for waveguide 1 and 2 with equal dimension, a and the core separation, D. The refractive index of core waveguide 1 and 2 are assumed to be identical ($N_1=N_2$) and the core separation and cladding layers also have the same refractive index (N_0)

The origin of the x-axis is taken at the centre of waveguide 1, as shown in Fig. D.2 above and the core separation is denoted by D. Substituting equation D.5 into D.4, the following equation is obtained.

$$\kappa = \frac{\omega \varepsilon_0 (N^2 - N_2^2) \int_{-a}^{a} E_{1y}^* \cdot E_{2y} dx}{\frac{2\beta}{\omega \mu_0} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} |E_{1y}|^2 dx}$$
(D.6)

The electric field components in the slab waveguides 1 and 2 are given by Eq. D.7 and D.8:

$$E_{1y} = \begin{cases} A\cos\left(\frac{u}{a}x\right) & (|x| \le a) \\ A\cos(u)\exp\left[-\frac{w}{a}(|x|-a)\right] & (|x| > a) \end{cases}$$
(D.7)

$$E_{2y} = A\cos(u)\exp\left[\frac{w}{a}(x-D+a)\right] (|x| \le a)$$
(D.8)

Substituting the Eq. D.7 and D.8 into Eq. D.6 and using the eigenvalue equation for TE mode, of the form;

$$w = u \tan(u) \tag{D.9}$$

Eq. D.6 reduces to

$$\kappa = \frac{k^2}{\beta} (n_1^2 - n_0^2) \frac{u^2 w^2}{(1+w)v^4} exp\left[-\frac{w}{a}(D-2a)\right]$$
(D.10)

The equation can be then be further rewritten by using $\beta \cong kn_1$ and $(n_1^2 - n_0^2) = 2n_1^2 \Delta$ to achieve:

$$\kappa = \frac{\sqrt{2\Delta}}{a} \frac{u^2 w^2}{(1+w)v^3} exp\left[-\frac{w}{a}(D-2a)\right]$$
(D.11)

where Δ is a function of the difference in refractive index, D is the distance between the two waveguides and 2a is the thickness or width of the waveguides.

Therefore, based on this equation, the coupling length where 100% power coupling occurs is given by:

$$L_c = \frac{\pi}{2\kappa} \tag{D.12}$$

Based on equation D.11, we can see that the two main factors that affect the coupling coefficient κ and the coupling length, L_c are:

1. The refractive index of the waveguide core, cladding and core separation.

2. The dimensions of the waveguides and the core spacing between them.

The same principles are applied to a multi-layer stacked waveguide in order to determine the coupling coefficient and the coupling length and the simulation results are discussed in the following section.

D. 3. Multi-layer vertically coupled waveguides

In order to realize a coupled waveguide, two parallel waveguides must be fabricated with a specific core dimensions and core separation. To realize this in the vertical plane, the cladding, core and core separation layers must be stacked on top of each other as shown in the Fig. D.3.



Fig. D.3: Schematic for a vertical coupled waveguide where the injected light enters the lower waveguide, undergoes coupling and exits the upper waveguide In this work, the upper and lower core waveguides are defined with a refractive index of 1.92 and the cladding and core separation layers have a refractive index of 1.44. Both of the upper and lower core waveguides have a thickness of 300nm and the core separation layer has a thickness of 1.5µm. By using an injected light of 1550 nm, this gives the calculated κ =0.0277µm⁻¹. Therefore, the coupling length of this coupler as obtained from Eq. 2.12 is $L_c = 56.6$ µm.

The coupling waveguides are simulated by using beam propagation method (BPM) and the results are as shown below in Fig. D.4.



Fig. D.4: BPM simulation results for a coupled waveguide with core thickness of 300 nm and core separation of 1.5 μ m. The coupling length is determined to be around 55 μ m.

D. 4. Fabrication tolerances for coupled waveguide

As previously stated in section D.1, variations during the fabrication process can have an effect on the performance of the coupling waveguide. Also, based on equation D.12, the dimensions of the waveguide as well as the separation between them influence the coupling coefficient.

One of the issues faced with fabricating a vertical coupling waveguide is the capability to control the thickness of each layer. Therefore, if there are variations in the thickness of each layer, the coupling effect changes. In this section we analyse the effect of a change in the thickness of core as well as the thickness of the core separation layer on the power output and the coupling between the two waveguides.

In the first scenario, we vary the thickness of each core from 150 nm to 450 nm. The simulation results show that in order to have >90% coupling from the lower waveguide to the upper waveguide, the thickness of each core can only be within a ±60 nm tolerance as shown in Fig. D.5. On the other hand, the coupling efficiency show that even if core thickness ranges from 150 nm to 450 nm, the coupling efficiency is still greater than 2dB as seen in Fig D.6.

161



Fig. D.5: Normalized power output of the upper waveguide when the core thickness is varied from 150 nm to 450 nm. The blue highlighted area indicate >90% normalized power output of the upper waveguide.



Fig. D.6: Coupling efficiency (dB) when the core thickness is varied from 150 nm to 450 nm.

In the second scenario, we vary the thickness of the core separation layer from 1.0 μ m to 2.5 μ m and the simulation results show that for >80% power coupling, the fabrication tolerance allows for a core separation thickness to vary from 1.32 μ m to 1.72 μ m as shown in Fig. D.7 below. Similarly, the coupling efficiency as shown in Fig. D.8 indicate that the coupling efficiency is lower than zero for if the thickness goes thinner than 1.25 μ m or thicker than 1.9 μ m. Therefore, the fabrication tolerance of ±0.2 μ m is acceptable for fabricating the core separation layer.



Fig. D.7: Normalized power output of the upper waveguide when the core separation thickness is varied from 1.0 μ m to 2.5 μ m. The blue highlighted area indicate >80% power output of the upper waveguide.



Fig. D.8: Coupling efficiency (dB) when the core separation thickness is varied from 1.0 μ m to 2.5 μ m.

One assumption that is held throughout the simulation process is that each layer is consistent throughout the entire waveguide. In actuality, this may not be the exact case during the fabrication process. Imperfections such as cracks, voids, and diffusion of one layer into the other can have an adverse effect on the performance of the vertical coupler and will reduce the coupling efficiency further. Some of the imperfections seen during the fabrication process and methods to overcome them are described in detail in the next chapter.

D. 5. Conclusion

In conclusion, in this chapter we have shown an overview of the coupled mode theory for the coupling waveguide. Calculation and simulation done through BPM have shown a coupling length of around 55 μ m is achieved for our designed dimensions. Further simulation data show that the fabrication tolerance for variations in both the core thickness and the core separation thickness where data indicates that >90% power coupling can be achieved if the core thickness is kept within a ±60 nm tolerance. For variation in the core separation, a ±200 nm fabrication tolerance is acceptable for a >80% power coupling. The lower size of the design can enable it to be integrated with other photonic devices in a photonic integrated circuit. It is expected that by making use of the multi-layer sol-gel SiO₂ fabrication technique in conjunction with a suitable core material, a vertical coupling waveguide can be achieved.

D. 6. References

- [1] R. G. Hunsperger, "Coupling Between Waveguides," in *Integrated Optics: Theory and Technology*, Springer New York, pp. 153–169, 2009.
- [2] W.-P. Huang, "Coupled-mode theory for optical waveguides: an overview," J. Opt. Soc. Am. A, vol. 11, no. 3, p. 963, 1994.
- [3] H. A. Haus, W.-P. Huang, S. Kawakami, and N. A. Whitaker, "Coupled-Mode Theory of Optical Waveguides," J. Light. Technol., vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 16–23, 1987.
- [4] T. Tamir, "*Guided-Wave Optoelectronics*," 2nd ed., vol. 26. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1988.
- [5] K. Okamoto, "*Fundamentals of Optical Waveguides*," 2nd ed. Elsevier, 2006.

Acknowledgements

All praise to Allah for giving me the blessing, the opportunity, the support, the strength and the perseverance in completing this thesis. My deepest gratitude first and foremost goes to Professor Kiichi Hamamoto for allowing me the chance to fulfil my lifelong dream of pursuing this study. I am also greatly indebted to Professor Hiroshi Nakashima and Professor Shiyoshi Yokoyama for reviewing my thesis carefully and for their kind suggestions.

I would like to say my deepest gratitude and love to my wife Siti Fauziah and my three lovely and understanding children. Thank you Adam Haiqal, Aisyah Raihan and Alya Khadijah for giving me joy and happiness even during the busiest of times. I would also like to thank my parents, Mohd. Idris and Jamilah Ibrahim for their constant support and understanding for I would not be here if not for them and for my whole family.

Thank you also to Dr. Jiang Haisong, Dr. Qui Feng, Dr. Hinokuma and all of the lab members, Ryosuke Sakata, Syota Enami, Ryan Imansyah, Hong Bingzhou, Li Wenying, Han Yu, Takuya Kitano, Hatem Elserafy, Sampad Ghosh, Shota Oe, Tomotaka Mori, Mahmoud Nasef, Satoshi Ogawa and all of the rest for the lovely experiences.

I would also like to express my sincerest gratitude to the Japan Government for the Monbukagakusho (MEXT) scholarship and to Kyushu University for their support throughout my stay here in Japan.

167

List of abbreviations

Si	Silicon
Ge	Germanium
GaAs	Gallium arsenide
GaN	Galium nitride
N ₂	Nitrogen
SiO ₂	Silicon dioxide
ZnO	Zinc oxide
TiO ₂	Titanium oxide
GeO ₂	Germanium oxide
CMOS	Complementary metal oxide semiconductor
III-V	Materials from group III and group V in the periodic
	table
TE	Transverse electric
ТМ	Transverse magnetic
SOI	Silicon-on-insulator
GeOl	Germanium-on-insulator
CVD	Chemical vapour deposition
PECVD	Plasma enhanced chemical vapour deposition
MBE	Molecular beam epitaxy
ALD	Atomic layer deposition
SDM	Space division multiplexing

MCF	Multi-core fibre
ICP	Inductively coupled plasma
SF ₆	Sulfur hexafluoride
CHF ₃	Trifluromethane
SDM	Space division multiplexing
C_3F_8	Perfluoropropane
MCF	Multi-core fibre
SEM	Scanning electron microsope
TEOS	Tetraethyl orthosilicate
MTES	Methyltriethoxysilane
BHF	Buffered hydrofluoric acid
TLM	Transfer length method

List of symbols

V	Normalized frequency
К	Dispersion relation
h	Thickness of waveguide core or cladding layer
n _f	Refractive index of film core
n _s	Refractive index of substrate or cladding layer
n _{eff}	Effective refractive index
σ_i	Intrinsic stress
E_s/E_f	Young's modulus of substrate / film
t_s/t_f	Thickness of substrate / film
υ _s /υ _f	Poisson's ratio of substrate / film
$\Delta \frac{1}{2}$	Difference in curvature of the substrate before and
r	after stacking of top layer
\in_m	Mismatch of thermal expansion coefficient of layer
	versus the substrate
M_s/M_f	Ratio of elastic modulus and Poission's ratio of
	substrate / film
ω	Work of adhesion
A	Hamaker constant
в	Lateral geometry of sample
a_0^n	Geometry of sample